

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

+ + + + +

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD

+ + + + +

MEETING

p-----»

IN THE MATTER OF: :

:

Wilson Concepts, Inc. :

t/a Indulj :Fact-Finding

1208 U Street, NW :Hearing

Retailer CT - ANC-1B :

License No. 79843 :

Case #12-251-00370 :

:

(Chief of Police Closure :

December 3, 2012) :

p-----¼

December 13, 2012

The Alcoholic Beverage Control Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control Board Hearing Room, 2000 14th Street, N.W., Suite 400S, Washington, D.C. Ruthanne

Miller, Chairperson, presiding.

PRESENT:

RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson

DONALD BROOKS, Member

MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member

1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 (11:10 a.m.)

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Good
4 morning. The next case on our calendar is a
5 Fact-Finding Hearing. It's Case No. 12-251-
6 00370, Indulj, located at 1208 U Street, N.W.,
7 License No. 79843 in ANC-1B.

8 Let's start with introductions of
9 those at the table to begin with.

10 MR. ROME: Sure. Good morning.
11 My name is Scott Rome. I'm an attorney for
12 the licensee, Wilson Concepts, LLC t/a Indulj.
13 And with me is Mr. Garnell Wilson. He
14 apologizes for being just a minute or two
15 late. He was with his mother in the
16 hospital --

17 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: That's all
18 right.

19 MR. ROME: -- for an emergency
20 surgery.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I'm sorry.

22 MR. WILSON: Thank you.

1 MR. ROME: Not the best moment all
2 around.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Are
4 you the owner of the restaurant?

5 MR. WILSON: Yes, ma'am.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And
7 then Mr. Jones?

8 INVESTIGATOR JONES: Investigator
9 Earl Jones with ABRA.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And
11 then also we have here some residents in the
12 audience who wish to testify? Okay.
13 Actually, you're not going to testify. You
14 are just speaking to the issue. Nobody at a
15 Fact-Finding Hearing is put under oath. We
16 are just gathering information about the
17 circumstances here with respect to Indulj, the
18 incident that occurred on December 3rd. And
19 then what actions may have been taken since
20 then.

21 So I think I'll just let you all
22 introduce yourselves when you come to the

1 table. And we are going to start with --
2 there is nobody here from MPD, is there?
3 Okay. So what we will do is we will start
4 with Mr. Jones and then we will go over to Mr.
5 Rome and Mr. Wilson and then after them, we
6 will call you up, the residents who are here.

7 Okay. So there was a serious
8 incident that took place December 3, 2012. It
9 was outside of the establishment, but it was
10 very serious and violent in nature. And at
11 that point, we did not hold a Summary
12 Suspension for the establishment, but, at this
13 point, we do want to follow-up and see if we
14 can get some more information about what
15 exactly did happen.

16 And as I said before, any action
17 that may have been taken since then to rectify
18 any deficiencies that might have contributed
19 to this incident.

20 Okay. Mr. Jones?

21 INVESTIGATOR JONES: Thank you,
22 Madam Chair.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

2 INVESTIGATOR JONES: On Monday,
3 December 3, 2012, at 1:30 a.m., I received a
4 message from Supervisory Investigator Craig
5 Stewart stating a triple shooting had taken
6 place at Indulj located at 1208 U Street,
7 N.W., involving three male individuals which
8 exited the establishment and were gunned down.

9 On Monday, December 3, 2012, at
10 10:50 a.m., I responded to MedStar to
11 interview one of the male victims of the
12 shooting, who received a gunshot wound to the
13 lower back.

14 Upon arrival, the male victim was
15 under sedation. However, I was able to
16 interview the mother who stated she received
17 a call from her son at, approximately, 1:00
18 a.m. indicating he had been shot in the rear
19 alley of the establishment after exiting.

20 The mother stated her son was with
21 two other individuals, who also had been shot,
22 but was told they had both been treated and

1 released from local hospital.

2 The mother stated her son had been
3 shot in the lower back and is unable -- excuse
4 me, and is unsure if he will be paralyzed as
5 a result of this injury.

6 On Monday, December 3, 2012, I
7 interviewed the girlfriend of the same victim
8 who recalled the events of the incident as
9 reported by the mother, but added that one of
10 the other victims had called her boyfriend on
11 numerous occasions prior to leaving urging to
12 rush to get to the club.

13 On Monday, December 3, 2012, at
14 approximately 1:00 p.m., I was notified by MPD
15 that Chief Lanier issued a 96 hour notice of
16 closure for Indulj, which would be in effect
17 at 6:00 p.m. on that same day.

18 On Tuesday, December 4, 2012, at
19 approximately 9:00 a.m., a meeting was held at
20 the ABRA Office in which the responding MPD
21 officers were giving statements as to what had
22 taken place on the night in question.

1 MPD officers stated an altercation
2 had taken place inside of the establishment
3 followed by three suspects being ejected
4 through the rear exit which led to an alleyway
5 that is a thoroughfare for 12th and 13th
6 Streets, N.W.

7 The MPD officers stated upon
8 arrival a male gunshot victim was found in
9 front of Indulj as well as two other male
10 victims were found with gunshot wounds in the
11 alleyway and stairwell in the rear of the
12 establishment.

13 Two of the victims had been
14 transported to Howard Hospital with wounds to
15 the shoulder and upper leg area while the
16 other victim was transported to MedStar with
17 a more serious wound to the lower back.

18 MPD officers stated no arrests had
19 been made at that time.

20 On Tuesday, December 4, 2012, I
21 interviewed Garnell Wilson, owner of the
22 establishment, who stated he was aware of this

1 incident and recalls the events as reported by
2 MPD officers.

3 Mr. Wilson stated three male
4 patrons received gunshot wounds in the rear
5 alley after being ejected due to entering the
6 establishment and within seconds attempting to
7 physically beat up a male patron who was
8 already inside.

9 Mr. Wilson stated the three male
10 patrons suffered gunshot wounds -- excuse me.
11 Mr. Wilson stated the three male patrons who
12 received gunshot wounds received the gunshot
13 wounds and retaliated -- it seemed to be in
14 retaliation to what had taken place minutes
15 earlier inside.

16 Mr. Wilson stated staff contacted
17 911 in which medics arrived quickly, as well
18 as MPD who took over the scene and transported
19 the victims to the hospital.

20 Mr. Wilson provided me with all
21 the necessary tools to complete my
22 investigation, such as providing the security

1 plan, affording me the opportunity to review
2 the DVD footage and making sure all involved
3 were interviewed.

4 All cameras were in good condition
5 and in working order, which caught the three
6 male individuals entering the establishment
7 and within 25 seconds began to fight a male
8 patron, who was seated in the main room on the
9 first floor.

10 The footage also shows the three
11 male individuals being escorted through the
12 rear exit and into the alleyway by Mr. Wilson
13 and other staff as well as security.

14 Indulj has a security plan on file
15 with ABRA, which has provisions regarding
16 serious altercations and fights. Mr. Wilson
17 provided a revised copy of Indulj's security
18 procedures which was not submitted to the ABRA
19 Board and specified a smaller number of
20 cameras than the security plan on file with
21 ABRA, in which ABRA currently has.

22 Thank you.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.
2 Are there Board questions right now for Mr.
3 Jones? All right. Why don't we hear from Mr.
4 Rome and Mr. Wilson and then we can ask
5 questions. Okay?

6 MR. ROME: Sure. We also would
7 like to note that we take this incident very
8 seriously. My client does. This is, you
9 know, tragic any time violence like this
10 happens anywhere near their establishment.
11 They take it seriously. They responded
12 immediately to the Investigator. And were
13 prepared to address it as soon as it occurred.

14 They don't take their
15 responsibility lightly to the community. They
16 don't feel that they were responsible for this
17 incident and have done everything necessary to
18 help MPD and the Investigator from ABRA deal
19 with the situation.

20 There is a few things in Mr.
21 Jones' recitations that we would like to go
22 over. The altercation that happened in the

1 establishment, as he noted, did happen within
2 a minute of these individuals entering into
3 the establishment.

4 This was all caught on the
5 cameras. The cameras did their job. They
6 caught them come in the door after they had
7 the entrance procedure. It saw them
8 immediately approach someone inside the club.
9 I'm sorry, inside the restaurant and the
10 violence occurred right away.

11 As soon as it did, staff from the
12 restaurant were there immediately to do their
13 job and they dispersed the crowd. They
14 separated the people that were involved in the
15 violence. They took the three individuals who
16 entered out the back. The person who was
17 assaulted they put him out the front.

18 There was no need for any physical
19 intervention by the club, but, you know, Mr.
20 Wilson and two of his employees were there
21 immediately to help break it up and
22 immediately diffuse the situation.

1 The cameras revealed -- two
2 different cameras show that as they come in,
3 then when it switches to the next camera from
4 the hallway into the main room, they
5 immediately start the violence and then
6 immediately it was diffused.

7 So any questions about the actions
8 of the establishment, I think, were addressed
9 by that. They were also put out separate
10 doors onto separate blocks, so it's not as if
11 they put people out at the same time and the
12 same place. In order for more violence to
13 occur after they were put outside, they would
14 have to go all the way around the block, you
15 know, by car or by foot or somehow. And so I
16 believe they complied with everything they
17 were supposed to do there.

18 When they were put out the back,
19 Mr. Wilson put the three individuals out the
20 back. They did not have any injuries. They
21 did not ask for any medical assistance. They
22 did not -- was there any way to even show that

1 these were the individuals in the fight?

2 MR. WILSON: Yes, I mean, because
3 I pulled one of the guys off, but they weren't
4 aggressive towards me at all. They just
5 walked and I sent the rest of my guys back in
6 to finish cleaning up the area in there. And
7 those guys just pretty much were just talking
8 amongst themselves and then walked away.

9 MR. ROME: And now during that
10 same time that he was putting them out the
11 back, another employee called 911 --

12 MR. WILSON: Exactly.

13 MR. ROME: -- immediately and that
14 was the chef. So there were no issues on that
15 front either. They corroborated with law
16 enforcement. They -- he was -- went to MPD
17 that night?

18 MR. WILSON: Yes.

19 MR. ROME: On your own?

20 MR. WILSON: Yes.

21 MR. ROME: And you stayed there
22 until --

1 MR. WILSON: 6:00 in the morning.

2 MR. ROME: And they did not even
3 interview you?

4 MR. WILSON: No.

5 MR. ROME: And then you drove your
6 employees home that same night?

7 MR. WILSON: Yes.

8 MR. ROME: You gave your number to
9 MPD, so they could contact you with any
10 questions? And since then, anything they have
11 needed you have provided them with?

12 MR. WILSON: Yes.

13 MR. ROME: Same thing with ABRA
14 Investigator? You showed him the videos --

15 MR. WILSON: Yes.

16 MR. ROME: -- immediately? The
17 only issue that we saw raised in the report
18 was that the notice letters were taken off the
19 door. Now, that was an issue, but the placard
20 that shut them down was never removed from the
21 door.

22 What was removed were the requests

1 for revocation letters that had Mr. Wilson's
2 personal address on them. And so it was not
3 at his direction, but one of his employees did
4 remove that from the door.

5 As soon as we learned that it was
6 removed, we had it put back up.

7 MR. WILSON: Yes.

8 MR. ROME: And Mr. Jones was there
9 when it happened. The concern of the
10 employees was that it states on that letter
11 that the violence that occurred was directly
12 connected to the establishment.

13 There was, apparently, gunmen that
14 were out there after the shooting and it has
15 his home address. It says they were
16 connected, even though they knew that they
17 weren't connected, did not want that out
18 there.

19 Also, the press was around and it
20 had his home address on there and he didn't
21 want the press. We understand the taking of
22 the revocation notice off the door was not the

1 correct thing to do and he has since informed
2 his employees that that was not the correct
3 thing to do.

4 But at the time, there is nothing
5 on that letter that says do not remove. The
6 placard that says that the place should be
7 shut down stayed on the door and they did not
8 open after that point. So we feel that that
9 error was sufficiently addressed.

10 Mr. Jones also raised an issue
11 with the security plan. They are a CT,
12 tavern, and not a nightclub, so there is no
13 requirement for a security plan to be on
14 board, but they are continuing to cooperate
15 and provide whatever security plans they use
16 internally with their staff.

17 And I think that sufficiently
18 addresses the issue, but we have -- we are
19 happy to answer any questions that you may
20 have.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Well,
22 I have a couple of questions. I mean, how

1 many years has this establishment been open?

2 MR. ROME: This establishment
3 opened in 2008.

4 MR. WILSON: Yes, sir.

5 MR. ROME: And if you look at the
6 investigative history, since it has been open
7 in 2008, there is no similar incidents of
8 violence. There is no charges for anything
9 going on.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right. I
11 noticed that. I was just wondering were there
12 ever any incidents, anywhere, like this that
13 didn't rise to the level of a charge, but
14 where you had to break up a fight in the
15 tavern?

16 MR. ROME: Sure.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And separate
18 people or whatever.

19 MR. ROME: The assault that's
20 listed on investigative history that resulted
21 in an NFA, no further action, there was a
22 fight inside of the establishment, but it was

1 actually MPD officers that were involved and
2 our client did the best to separate the
3 incident, and that's why there were no --
4 there was no charges resulting from the
5 assault.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. I have
7 been informed that Detective Pepperman is
8 here. Oh, hello. And I know -- welcome.
9 Thank you for taking time out to come here.
10 And so we know your time is precious. You are
11 on-duty. I just want to, if you don't mind,
12 just go to Mr. Pepperman for a minute and ask
13 if you have some observations about this
14 incident and what your role was in it?

15 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: Yes. I'm
16 the lead Detective that is handling the case.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

18 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: I was not on
19 the scene that night. The case has been
20 assigned to me. It was assigned to me a day
21 or two after the incident had taken place.

22 What I have learned in this

1 investigation, what I can tell you right now,
2 it's still an open criminal investigation, is
3 that the three subjects that were shot entered
4 the club, were in the club for 30 to 45
5 seconds before a fight broke out. Those
6 patrons didn't even go to the bar or get a
7 drink or anything. They went straight to the
8 floor where the incident took place, the
9 initial incident took place.

10 In reviewing the video footage,
11 the fight was broken up. The subjects were
12 escorted out the back. And the individual
13 that was involved in the fight, lone
14 individual, was taken to the front door.

15 That individual left out the front
16 door. The three victims that were shot went
17 out through the alleyway. And at some point,
18 a short time later, those victims were shot by
19 a gunman.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: By him? Do
21 you know if they were shot by the individual
22 that was attacked or you didn't -- or did you

1 say that or you didn't? You can't say that?
2 I didn't know if I misheard you.

3 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: At this
4 point, it's still ongoing. I don't know for
5 sure. It's still an open investigation, but
6 allegedly from the beginning that's what it
7 appeared. But like I said, it's still an
8 ongoing investigation.

9 And then I have been in contact
10 with people from Indulj about the video
11 footage, requesting more video footage. As
12 soon as the request had been put in, the video
13 has been downloaded, burned to a CD and
14 dropped off at my office, I didn't even have
15 to go pick it up.

16 Everybody that I have been in
17 contact with has been very cooperative thus
18 far. That's what I have, at this point.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, thank
20 you. Mr. Silverstein?

21 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Detective,
22 thank you for your service and thank you for

1 coming here this morning.

2 This appears to be a case where
3 people were just on the lookout for one
4 another and to do harm to one another. Is
5 that a fair -- basically, there was an ongoing
6 beef and they were gunning for each other?

7 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: Basically,
8 what I have learned so far in the
9 investigation that this is an ongoing beef.
10 The people that were shot went there looking
11 for a specific individual, found that
12 individual and it escalated from there.

13 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Based on what
14 you saw, was there anything that the
15 establishment woulda, coulda, shoulda done
16 that they didn't? Specifically in the
17 ejection of the parties at a simultaneous time
18 and the different doors. Was that a good
19 idea? Bad idea?

20 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: They -- I
21 mean, they put three people out the back. And
22 the video is unclear. Through interviews, i

1 have heard different stories. I have heard
2 that the individual, the lone individual that
3 left out the front door was taken to the front
4 door and that he left on his own.

5 I have heard that he was escorted
6 out. The video doesn't show him being
7 escorted out. It shows him leaving on his
8 own. That's what I know, at this point. As
9 far as separating the individuals, breaking
10 the fight up as soon as they could, I don't
11 see anything, you know, that could have been
12 prevented on their part, in my opinion.

13 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: So this is
14 sort of like in a way their situation is not
15 unlike that of Metro when somebody gets on a
16 bus and shoots his girlfriend and child, you
17 don't blame Metro for that and you are saying
18 that they -- these folks -- you are saying
19 based on your experienced what you have seen,
20 this just happened there, but it could have
21 happened anywhere and that you saw nothing
22 lacking in their response. Is that what you

1 are saying?

2 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: The only
3 thing that could have been done was, in my
4 opinion, letting them go or trying to hold the
5 lone individual until police got there. But
6 like I said, through different interviews, I
7 have heard different things. I have heard
8 that he was escorted to the door and that he
9 kind of left on his own.

10 I have heard that he was put out.
11 So until we really know what happened, at this
12 point, I think, at this point, I'm comfortable
13 with saying, what I know happened from the
14 video footage, that they did what I would have
15 done.

16 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Could they
17 have done anything? Could they have held that
18 person? Would that have averted or might that
19 have made more dangerous? What's your --

20 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: They could
21 have done the best that they could with
22 holding that person. I don't believe that

1 they had any SPO or sworn police members there
2 to legally hold that person. So with them
3 taking him to the front door and trying to get
4 him to stand-by or him leaving on his own
5 account, I think, they did the best that they
6 could without a sworn law enforcement officer
7 there.

8 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Thank you.

9 And, Investigator Jones, is there anything
10 that the Detective has said that you agree
11 with, disagree with your own investigation?

12 INVESTIGATOR JONES: No. I think
13 that what Detective Pepperman is indicating is
14 pretty much what I found as well. The video
15 is very clear as to what took place, how it
16 took place, the time frame of when it took
17 place. It was clear that these three
18 individuals went in and they were determined
19 to find this person and to do some damage.

20 I didn't -- in my estimation, it
21 didn't seem that the establishment was held
22 responsible for this. This seems that they

1 were, you know, clearly checked at the door,
2 so they did the procedures at the door.

3 They came in, they saw this guy,
4 they went straight to him and they started
5 beating him. As soon as this was -- as soon
6 as the altercation took place within, you
7 know, seconds, you could clearly see that
8 there was someone that was kind of yelling
9 towards the back. Mr. Wilson came running up
10 as well as other individuals, security.

11 They separated them. You can
12 clearly see the three individuals being
13 brought to the rear of the establishment and
14 escorted out. Short of them, you know, taking
15 these guys all the way down the alley and
16 walking them to their vehicles, I can't see of
17 anything else that they could have done
18 outside of what Detective Pepperman is
19 indicating whether they could have held him,
20 the gentleman who received the beating, until,
21 you know, maybe another 15, 20 minutes until
22 they could see these guys have cleared the

1 area.

2 But again, you have got to have
3 people surveilling the corners to make sure
4 these guys are gone. And so to me, in my
5 estimation, I feel that they did what they
6 could have done.

7 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Thank you
8 gentlemen. No further questions.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Do you have a
10 question?

11 MEMBER BROOKS: Yes, I have a
12 question of the owner, so --

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh.

14 MEMBER BROOKS: Whatever is the
15 appropriate time.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, let me
17 just ask a follow-up question over here.

18 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And then -- I
20 mean, it's really to anybody, but how about
21 calling the police? If there is violence in
22 the establishment, shouldn't that be action

1 that is taken? And I don't know whether it
2 was --

3 INVESTIGATOR JONES: It was taken.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- before the
5 shooting. It was. So when there was a fight
6 and they put them out, they called the police
7 to say they put out these individuals?

8 INVESTIGATOR JONES: What happened
9 was that the victim who was found -- the lone
10 victim who was found right in the middle of
11 the alleyway, the chef of the establishment
12 had heard some commotion. He had gone out.
13 He immediately came in and told Mr. Wilson and
14 at the same time had called 911.

15 Mr. Wilson went out to go check on
16 the gentleman. He came back in and he said
17 once he came back in MPD was already there out
18 front. So the staff had called. Someone from
19 staff had -- did notify 911.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I just mean,
21 you know, if there is a fight that there was
22 that beeline to this guy and there is this

1 fight and then there is the ejection. Is
2 there a call to the police then saying look,
3 I just put these guys out an there was a fight
4 in my establishment. Is that your procedure?

5 INVESTIGATOR JONES: I think it is
6 the call on the establishment itself. It is
7 not something that is mandatory because not
8 all altercations need to have MPD involved.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

10 INVESTIGATOR JONES: I think they
11 felt that what they had done was sufficient,
12 therefore, they -- there was no need to call
13 MPD. But once the injury took place, they
14 immediately called.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. I do
16 have one more question about that. Was this
17 lone person injured inside? I mean, they
18 broke up a fight. Was he then injured and
19 needed medical care or no?

20 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: To my
21 knowledge, that lone individual --

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

1 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: -- we have
2 not been able to locate any individual that
3 has sought medical treatment other than the
4 individuals that we know about.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So it's not
6 apparent on the video?

7 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: No.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Are
9 you okay staying here or do you want us to
10 finish our questions for you and then you
11 might need to leave?

12 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: I'm on. Can
13 we finish?

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes. Okay.
15 So are there more questions for the Detective?
16 Okay. Thank you very much.

17 DETECTIVE PEPPERMAN: Okay. Thank
18 you.

19 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Thank you.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So Mr.
21 Brooks, do you want to direct some questions
22 to --

1 MEMBER BROOKS: Of the owner?

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

3 MEMBER BROOKS: Yes, I do. Just a
4 few. Mr. Wilson, did you recognize any of the
5 participants?

6 MR. WILSON: No, sir.

7 MEMBER BROOKS: They have never
8 been in there before?

9 MR. WILSON: Not to my knowledge.

10 MEMBER BROOKS: Not to your
11 knowledge. Okay. And how many security staff
12 do you have?

13 MR. WILSON: On that particular
14 day or just in general?

15 MEMBER BROOKS: That particular
16 day.

17 MR. WILSON: That particular day,
18 I had -- including myself, it would be three.

19 MEMBER BROOKS: Three.

20 MR. WILSON: Right.

21 MEMBER BROOKS: And,
22 approximately, how many patrons did you have

1 there?

2 MR. WILSON: Patrons? Probably
3 about, including the staff, 40.

4 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay. Now, at the
5 front door, do you wand or do you do a pat-
6 down?

7 MR. WILSON: We do both.

8 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay. And you
9 were doing it that night?

10 MR. WILSON: That night we weren't
11 wandering, but we were doing pat-downs.

12 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay. Madam
13 Chair, that's all I have.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. I
15 guess before we switch to Detective Pepperman,
16 I was asking if there were any other kind of
17 similar incidents that had happened that maybe
18 didn't even give rise to a charge, but that
19 you handled a certain way or a different way,
20 the same way?

21 MR. ROME: On the investigative
22 history, there is an aggravated assault while

1 armed. So while at first glance that may look
2 like something along these same lines. The
3 individual that was armed in that instance was
4 an MPD Officer. And the reason that it
5 resulted in no further action is because when
6 the investigation occurred, they realized he
7 had a badge on him and everything else and he
8 was involved in the altercation.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I mean, from
10 what it sounds like is this all happened very
11 fast. And Investigator Jones and Detective
12 Pepperman feel that you reacted appropriately.
13 But given this experience, did you -- have you
14 evaluated any of your ways of dealing with
15 this type of situation for the future that you
16 would change?

17 MR. WILSON: Well, one of the
18 things I have been trying to entertain is what
19 everyone has been saying is possibly trying to
20 hold someone there. My only concern with that
21 is this particular person seemed very
22 determined of what he wanted to do. And, you

1 know, we are not law enforcement, so I was --
2 if we hold the wrong person, what is to stop
3 this person to come in and possibly shoot my
4 doorman and then start shooting in the
5 establishment?

6 So that's where I'm kind of like
7 between a rock and a hard place. I was going
8 to -- after most of this was over with, I was
9 going to talk to some of the police officers
10 and try to get some type of input on the best
11 solution on how to handle this, because this
12 has never happened to me ever before.

13 So, you know, I tried to handle it
14 the best way possible by putting them -- a
15 cool off period by taking one out the front
16 and taking one out the back, you know. And
17 usually it worked for us. You know, people
18 will go on about their business. There's not
19 a problem, you know. And that's pretty much
20 that, you know.

21 In my wildest dreams, I would
22 never imagine anything like this to happen.

1 MR. ROME: And since the DC9
2 incident where, Chairperson you weren't here,
3 but the other two were --

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, right.

5 MR. ROME: -- we were instructed
6 by our -- we have instructed our clients and
7 they were instructed by MPD since then to not
8 hold an individual. And if they are intent on
9 leaving, you can't hold them there against
10 their will. And that that could potentially
11 give rise to a charge to the establishment if
12 they do hold the person.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

14 MR. ROME: So they kind of, you
15 know, can slow things down and eject them in
16 an orderly manner and at different places and
17 that's what they did, but they don't have --
18 as Investigator Jones was saying and the MPD
19 Officer, they don't have the right to hold
20 someone. And they shouldn't be holding
21 someone after an incident occurs.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Well, how

1 soon after the individuals were ejected did
2 the shooting occur?

3 MR. WILSON: I mean, from what
4 I've been hearing, the individuals came in
5 probably about 12:26. Around 12:27, we put
6 the guys out. Around 12:28, these individuals
7 were shot.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, okay. So
9 even if you were to have called the police
10 right afterwards, there almost wasn't time
11 enough.

12 MR. WILSON: No, it was no way,
13 unless the police was standing there.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I hear what
15 Mr. Jones says that not every little fight,
16 you know, results in a need for the police to
17 be called, but I would just say, I mean, you
18 didn't have time, it sounds like. It sounds
19 to me like when there is something that looks
20 like this violent and this going after
21 somebody and you put them out, it would
22 probably be a good idea to call the police and

1 let them know they are out there.

2 MR. WILSON: Yes. What I will say
3 is that -- I'm sorry.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No.

5 MR. WILSON: What I will say is
6 that a lot of the officers we do know in the
7 area and a lot of times we will -- if it's
8 something that -- if it's something of this
9 capacity, we definitely call the police
10 department. But we have been known to call a
11 particular officer that we do know.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

13 MR. WILSON: Look, we have a
14 situation here. Can you just come over here
15 for a second? And sometimes their presence
16 will just disperse whatever is going on if
17 there is a problem.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right. But
19 this happened very quickly?

20 MR. WILSON: Yes.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes. Okay.

22 Any other questions? Okay. Why don't we have

1 the residents come forward then. Did you want
2 to say something or just watch?

3 MR. JACKSON: Sure I would like to
4 start --

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, you need
6 to come to the table then and introduce
7 yourself for the record.

8 MR. JACKSON: My name is Steven
9 Jackson and I'm a resident in the local area.
10 Actually just a half a block away. And just
11 to begin, that evening at, approximately, the
12 time that has been described, I heard a series
13 of, I believe, it was five gunshots. I wasn't
14 sure exactly what it was at the beginning and
15 then proceeded to my balcony.

16 And, then at that point, there
17 were several of residents in my building, plus
18 in the building across the street, that had
19 done the same thing. A few minutes later, I
20 heard someone shout call the police. And then
21 a few minutes after that, I heard someone say
22 call an ambulance. And they were shouting.

1 So I live almost a block away and this was
2 evident to me. I could hear everything that
3 was going on.

4 The reason why I'm here today is
5 it is fairly common knowledge that there is
6 trouble at this club and I feel strongly that
7 the statements that have taken place today are
8 a misrepresentation of the history of this
9 club. I'm not sure about the exact dates. I
10 believe there was a shooting on the street in
11 the front of the club over -- a fight over the
12 parking space. However, that would have to be
13 checked on the record.

14 However, I frequently walk up and
15 down U Street, you know, because I live in the
16 area, at different times of the day and I have
17 witnessed some altercations there. So even
18 though maybe, as you have stated and some of
19 the others, the incidents haven't risen to the
20 occasion of calling the police, I can tell you
21 that the club is becoming kind of a public
22 nuisance and it is common knowledge among our

1 residents that there is a problem.

2 So that's the end of my statement.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Are
4 there questions from Board Members?

5 MEMBER BROOKS: Yes.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Brooks?

7 MEMBER BROOKS: Yes. Yes, sir,
8 just the incident you mentioned about the
9 parking space. Could you associate that with
10 the club?

11 MR. JACKSON: I wasn't present
12 there.

13 MEMBER BROOKS: Yes.

14 MR. JACKSON: So I cannot say
15 directly. I do know that the incident
16 happened directly in front of the club.

17 MEMBER BROOKS: Yes. But it could
18 have been any two persons looking for the same
19 parking space.

20 MR. JACKSON: Yes. What I
21 remember, at the time, they were fighting over
22 a parking space.

1 MEMBER BROOKS: Right.

2 MR. JACKSON: I believe those
3 people were patrons of that establishment.

4 MEMBER BROOKS: Oh, okay. And
5 what gave rise to that?

6 MR. JACKSON: I'm not sure again.
7 I was not present at the time.

8 MEMBER BROOKS: Oh, okay. All
9 right. Thank you, Madam Chair.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You said you
11 witnessed altercations?

12 MR. JACKSON: Yes.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: What did you
14 witness?

15 MR. JACKSON: People yelling at
16 each other in front of the establishment.
17 Perhaps it was a bouncer or someone escorting
18 people out, I'm not sure, because I do not
19 frequent this establishment. However, I can
20 say that there have been incidents that looked
21 like maybe a fight that was ending or being
22 diffused.

1 So I just want to put that on the
2 table and make sure it's clear that this is
3 not an isolated incident. Maybe the shooting
4 is, but not altercations. So it would be
5 helpful if the establishment would maybe take
6 a little bit more seriously calling officers
7 when these things happen to avoid future
8 serious incidents where people are injured.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

10 MR. JACKSON: And I believe
11 someone said potentially paralyzed.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So this is in
13 front of the establishment?

14 MR. JACKSON: Yes.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So are you
16 relating it to their possibly putting people
17 out who are then arguing outside in the front?

18 MR. JACKSON: Yes. And what is
19 interesting is there are about three
20 establishments in a row and it's always in
21 front of this one.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Are they

1 moved off? Are they moved along or are they
2 just --

3 MR. JACKSON: To be honest, I
4 usually don't want to stick around.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- staying
6 there? Right. Okay.

7 MR. JACKSON: I am not sure what
8 is happening and I don't want to be involved.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. There
10 are two other establishments on the block?

11 MR. JACKSON: Yes. But they are
12 always in front of this one, not the other
13 two. One of those establishments is next
14 door, but it has since been closed down or I'm
15 not sure if the owners moved or they have new
16 ownership or what happened.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So
18 when you say always, how many incidents are
19 you really talking about?

20 MR. JACKSON: I would say I have
21 witnessed probably three or four over the past
22 couple of years.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Three for
2 four over the last --

3 MR. JACKSON: A minimum of three
4 or four.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Do you know
6 what time of the -- it's evening, I assume?

7 MR. JACKSON: Usually after 11:00.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And --

9 MR. JACKSON: Probably before
10 1:00, 1:30 in the morning.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Have you
12 complained to anyone about that?

13 MR. JACKSON: No, which is why I'm
14 here today.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

16 MR. JACKSON: Because I think it's
17 important for the record that people in the
18 establishment know that due to this incident
19 and other incidents that have taken place,
20 that residents, not even just in those two
21 buildings, but in the immediate area on both
22 sides of U Street, are really concerned.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

2 MR. JACKSON: So I can speak only
3 on my --

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Wait a
5 second.

6 MR. JACKSON: -- behalf, not all
7 residents. But I did want to make --

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Could you
9 hold on one second? I just have to check with
10 the court reporter. Okay. Thank you. Okay.

11 This is fairly informal compared
12 to our, you know, contested hearings, so I
13 would say -- no, please, stay for one more
14 minute.

15 MR. JACKSON: Oh, I'm sorry.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: If you do
17 have any questions that you want to ask
18 either --

19 MR. ROME: No, we don't have
20 direct questions.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

22 MR. ROME: We appreciate that he

1 came in and raised his concerns of this.
2 Something we will address. But, you know, my
3 client does note that that shooting over the
4 parking place was before we even took
5 ownership.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

7 MR. ROME: So that was under a
8 prior ownership and so they had -- obviously,
9 can't have any responsibility in relation to
10 that.

11 The other issue is of people
12 yelling when being put out. You know, there
13 is no evidence of physical altercations. It
14 seems like from what he was saying is when it
15 was being diffused, but, you know, he is happy
16 to meet with the community and keep taking
17 steps to keep everyone on board and make the
18 operations more in line with what they are
19 hoping.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Good. Okay.

21 MR. JACKSON: Thank you. Is that
22 it?

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, thank
2 you.

3 MR. JACKSON: Thank you.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So okay.
5 Right. You know, you might be able to do that
6 better. That is not the topic of this hearing
7 per se, but it was an opportunity for you to
8 hear that and it's related to your objection
9 procedures and I think that's very positive
10 that you are willing to talk with any resident
11 and, you know, see if there are problems that
12 can be addressed.

13 MR. WILSON: Yes, I don't have a
14 problem with that.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.
16 Anything else? Did somebody else want to come
17 forward? Oh, okay, please, do. And be sure
18 to sign-in.

19 MR. DODGE: Good morning. My name
20 is Robert Dodge and I'm also a resident of the
21 neighborhood.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: May I ask for

1 your address?

2 MR. DODGE: 2020 12th Street, N.W.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. I
4 didn't ask the other, but it's good to know
5 exactly.

6 MR. DODGE: All three of us are
7 from the same --

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Good.
9 So it's good to know where -- you know, how
10 close you are to the establishment. Okay.

11 MR. DODGE: As a resident of the
12 neighborhood, I believe this establishment is
13 a threat to public safety. And we would like
14 to see it gone, to be just very candid about
15 it.

16 There is a record here that should
17 -- that I think shows that this bar, this
18 tavern is creating a public safety problem.
19 You have a shooting in front of the bar at one
20 place over parking spaces. You have a record
21 of an assault that required police action.
22 And you have the latest shooting.

1 There are numerous other
2 businesses on this block, none of which feel
3 compelled to pat-down and wand their customers
4 before they go in. And I think that shows the
5 kind of people that this bar is actively
6 reaching out to and trying to attract as their
7 clientele.

8 It doesn't give me a great deal of
9 comfort that everybody in the establishment
10 did the right thing after there was an
11 altercation. The fact is there was an
12 altercation. There has been a continuing
13 history of altercations and I would ask this
14 Board to intervene before somebody loses their
15 life around this establishment.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.
17 Are there Board questions?

18 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Mr. Dodge, do
19 you have any -- you painted us a disturbing
20 and frightening picture. Are you --

21 MR. DODGE: I'm frightened to walk
22 by in front of this bar when I go home at

1 night. I cross the street and walk on the
2 other sidewalk.

3 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Are there any
4 steps that you would recommend that they take
5 to rectify the situation in any way to
6 ameliorate what you see as a problem?

7 MR. DODGE: I don't have any
8 suggestions on that matter. I have never
9 operated a bar or a tavern, so I --

10 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: What do you
11 want them to do?

12 MR. DODGE: I would -- I don't --
13 I would like for you all to revoke their
14 liquor license, that's what I would like. We
15 have a toxic atmosphere here of guns, liquor
16 and bad people.

17 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Short of
18 that, are there any steps we could take?

19 MR. DODGE: No, sir.

20 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Short of
21 that, are there any steps that they could
22 take?

1 MR. DODGE: None that I know of.

2 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Thank you,
3 sir. No further questions, Madam Chair.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Next?
5 Nope? Thank you very much.

6 MR. DODGE: Thanks for the
7 opportunity to speak.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I just want
9 to ask about the wanding. Do you wand all the
10 time or just in certain times, certain
11 evenings or for events?

12 MR. WILSON: Just primarily on
13 Fridays and Saturdays.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Do you
15 get a different type of crowd on Friday and
16 Saturday?

17 MR. WILSON: No, it's just,
18 honestly, a security step that we would like
19 to take. You know, you -- I cannot -- I don't
20 know every individual that walks in there or
21 their mind set. So in order to keep people
22 safe, which we are trying to do, we would do

1 that. If I didn't wand and someone walked in
2 there, someone would say you should have
3 wanded, you know.

4 So we try to make sure that we
5 take the appropriate steps. I think be
6 proactive than reactive.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.
8 Anything else you want to add or Mr. Jones?

9 INVESTIGATOR JONES: Ma'am, I
10 think with the addition of the statements that
11 the nearby residents have made, I know just
12 looking at the history of the establishment,
13 I know I haven't been called out there often.
14 But if there is a concern with the residents
15 of the area and if Mr. Wilson is willing to do
16 all that he can to, not appease, but, try to
17 coexist with his neighbors.

18 Short of what is being asked of
19 revoking the license, he may have to do a
20 detail.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Do you
22 recommend that?

1 INVESTIGATOR JONES: I can't
2 really -- I can't, I guess, go on the record
3 and say that, but I think that if there is
4 this much of a concern from the residents,
5 that may be something that he may want to look
6 into.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Look into,
8 right.

9 INVESTIGATOR JONES: Yes.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I mean, did
11 you want to say something quick?

12 MR. JACKSON: You have another
13 resident to testify.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, did you?
15 I'm sorry, I didn't know that everybody wanted
16 to testify. Ma'am, did you want to testify?
17 I mean, not testify. Did you want to say
18 something?

19 MS. BOYUM: Yes.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. I'm
21 sorry.

22 MS. BOYUM: Okay.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Sign-in and
2 give us your name for the record.

3 MS. BOYUM: Yaz Boyum.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Yes.

5 MS. BOYUM: And I live at 2020 12th
6 Street as well.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

8 MS. BOYUM: And I heard the
9 gunshots that evening. I have been inside
10 Indulj. I know one of the doormen, nice guy,
11 his name is Friday, great guy. He on that
12 post is in a bulletproof vest, always is. He
13 says hey, how you doing and I give him a hug.
14 The first time I felt it, I said what are you
15 doing? And he goes the nature of my job, I've
16 got to protect myself.

17 So one summer afternoon I thought
18 -- well, he goes come on in and have a drink
19 on the patio. And I thought are you sure? He
20 said yes, he goes come on, come on in. And I
21 really was the only caucasian in the place,
22 but that's -- I was comfortable with that. I

1 live in the neighborhood. I love the
2 diversity.

3 I love the options, the choices
4 that I have here and the freedoms that go with
5 that. But there is a lot of risk, danger and
6 there is a lot more going on. When I got into
7 the club, I went and got a drink, sat down and
8 I observed, because what else was I going to
9 do, I was going to enjoy my drink and say, you
10 know, I have heard things that have gone on
11 here. I heard that the venue attracts a
12 certain kind of group, of crowd, however you
13 want to say it, gangs, savages.

14 People who have vendettas who
15 don't live on U Street, ladies and gentlemen.
16 They live in southeast. They are coming here
17 because it's a spot that is comfortable to the
18 people involved in these drug deals that
19 perhaps have gone awry, vendettas, something
20 where you don't see the guy working next door
21 or The Islander.

22 And I know the owners of both,

1 nobody is standing at the door wanding and
2 nobody is standing at there, you know,
3 bulletproof vest.

4 And my point is not that the owner
5 did anything wrong or could have done anything
6 better, this is a bigger issue than that. And
7 I'm saying I don't want -- I'm an independent
8 business owner. I certainly wouldn't want
9 someone to put me out of business because I
10 had one, two, three incidents take place.

11 However, unless Mr. Wilson is
12 willing to acknowledge, okay, that bad people
13 are coming to his place, not because he is a
14 bad person, but because it's an environment.
15 It's like a honeycomb for bees. Bees are
16 going to go there, right?

17 Now, how do you change the
18 honeycomb? I don't think you -- you have to
19 work really hard at it. This neighborhood,
20 the gentrification is taking place. I bought
21 my unit in '03. I moved in in '05. I've been
22 here ever since. It hasn't gotten better in

1 this regard. I actually feel less safe.

2 And I don't want to see the guy go
3 out of business. Something though has to
4 happen and I don't know what that is. I don't
5 have the solution. And, you know, those are
6 my remarks. Thank you for hearing me.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Wait just one
8 second. I appreciate your remarks. And I
9 understand you don't have a solution. Do you
10 think that if you met with Mr. Wilson and/or
11 Mr. Jones and/or other people that there is a
12 possibility, in your mind, that there could be
13 a solution that would allow the business to
14 coexist if it were to be able to make
15 adjustments?

16 MS. BOYUM: What adjustments?

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No, I'm not
18 suggesting.

19 MS. BOYUM: You're not saying?

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No. I --

21 MS. BOYUM: Okay. Here, I'll take
22 a stab at it. This is one possibility. I'm

1 friends with Darryl, the son to the owners of
2 The Islander, who was outside on the porch the
3 next day and I stopped walking my dog and I
4 said what happened?

5 And Darryl said this is what
6 happened. This is how it went down and this
7 is what we understand. And I said what are
8 your feelings? Your parents are in their
9 '80s. They have owned The Islander. It's
10 like Ben's Chili Bowl, been there for 50
11 years.

12 You know, what -- why do these
13 things not happen here? And his point and
14 Curtis' remarks were because we don't let
15 these people in. And I said how do you know?
16 How can you discern between this African-
17 American gentleman and -- I mean, how do you
18 do that? We can smell the gunfire. We know
19 when people are packing heat and we don't let
20 them in.

21 It's not even an option to let
22 them in, so that they can go oh, there he is

1 sitting on the barstool, that's the one I'm
2 going to kill him and then oh, 30 seconds
3 later they are escorted out. It's too late.
4 It's already happened because they were
5 already let in.

6 Unless you put an airport security
7 detector, what are we doing? We are on U
8 Street. How can we do that?

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

10 MS. BOYUM: Why would we do that?

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

12 MS. BOYUM: I don't know what this
13 gentleman can do, but something has to be
14 done.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. I
16 mean, I think it was good for Mr. Wilson and
17 everybody, I don't know to what extent. He
18 has had an opportunity to hear your concerns.

19 MS. BOYUM: Yes, that's good.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: My Board
21 Members can correct me if I'm wrong, but,
22 basically, what we are doing at this

1 particular Fact-Finding Hearing, you know, was
2 looking at that one incident and determining
3 whether action needs to be taken related to
4 that incident, whether they should be doing
5 something different than they didn't do.

6 You are bringing -- you all are
7 bringing up a much larger issue about revoking
8 the license or whatever, because of problems
9 in general and your fears in the neighborhood,
10 etcetera and that won't really be addressed by
11 us at this hearing.

12 You know, that can come up at
13 renewal or if they do something that actually
14 requires a Show Cause action, which this
15 isn't. So we are gathering information, but
16 I would suggest that you all definitely
17 continue this conversation, so that, you know,
18 in the event that you can ameliorate any
19 problems in the neighborhood or fears of a
20 worse incident, you know, until you get to --
21 until there is an action that we would really
22 need to take on this.

1 Do you want to say something, Mr.
2 Silverstein?

3 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Yes. First
4 of all, I would ask Mr. Wilson if you would
5 have any comments or reaction to the comments
6 of the three residents.

7 MR. WILSON: No. One, I
8 definitely can understand their concern. I'm
9 a resident owner as well and, you know, if
10 something was going on or something that I
11 didn't know all the facts to, I would want to
12 know what is going on or what could be done by
13 it. So I definitely understand that.

14 Some of the cases like the person
15 being shot in front of the establishment had
16 nothing to do with me. You know, I knew of it
17 when I took over the establishment, but that
18 has nothing to do with me.

19 So, you know, for me I can't carry
20 that. If there are concerns, we can feel free
21 to talk about it. I mean, I don't have a
22 problem with that. You know, for me, it's

1 like we should come and find a happy medium.

2 No one has reached out to me and
3 told me these concerns. No one has left me a
4 note or knocked on my door and said hey, you
5 know, we have this. And if they do that, they
6 will be surprised that I will be responsive.

7 You know, I'm a father of two
8 kids. We live in a decent community and I
9 would want the same for mine if I had a
10 concern. So I don't have a problem if anyone
11 wants to sit down and talk. You know, I feel
12 that we can work out a solution, you know.

13 And I am not promoting to a
14 particular group of individuals. You know,
15 this place can hold 190 people. You know, I
16 don't know the personal lives of each one of
17 those people. They don't all come from
18 southeast. They don't all come from bad
19 areas.

20 You know, I don't know how to deal
21 with that, but if there is something we need
22 to address, I'm more than willing to address

1 these issues with the community.

2 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Is there any
3 way that you feel you can deal with that
4 particular issue of people coming in there
5 with perhaps bad intent or just people coming
6 in there of, you know, gang types?

7 MR. WILSON: I can just address
8 this particular issue. I mean, we do our best
9 to deal with this one instance that we had was
10 with a police officer. I mean, it's a police
11 officer. So we don't expect you to come in
12 here and start a problem. Actually two of our
13 incidents was with a police officer.

14 And I mean, what do I do against
15 that, you know, but call the police and have
16 the authorities deal with that. You know, I'm
17 thinking if these -- they are here to protect,
18 but, you know, they are people like everyone
19 else, you know.

20 I don't know how to respond to
21 that. But as far as other individuals, we do
22 shy away from certain individuals. You know,

1 certain individuals that we know that is going
2 to come in here and going to cause a problem.
3 We do.

4 These particular individuals that
5 came in, we had no clue. They walked in.
6 They were fine. There was no reason to turn
7 them away. They went right into this incident
8 with the gentleman, you know, and we diffused
9 it the best we could.

10 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: And the
11 concern that they have is also a concern that
12 we have that there not be a pattern of these
13 things occurring in a single establishment.
14 What you have is a privilege. It's not a
15 right, your license. And the most important
16 thing is peace, order, quiet and above all
17 that it not post a clear and imminent danger
18 to the people around.

19 MR. WILSON: Correct.

20 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: And the thing
21 that we have to all wrap our hands around here
22 or at least our arms around is how can you run

1 your establishment without posing a danger to
2 the people who live nearby? And then there is
3 gunshots and there is no clear nor present nor
4 imminent danger and whether it is your fault
5 or not, there is still a clear and imminent
6 danger.

7 And that's the conundrum that we
8 face and that you face as well, Mr. Wilson.
9 And I would ask you to address that issue.

10 Our primary concern is that no one
11 gets hurt, not that you remain in business,
12 not that they have absolute peace, order and
13 quiet, but that nobody gets hurt.

14 How do you address that issue?

15 MR. WILSON: I mean, just we can
16 fine-tune our security plan.

17 MR. ROME: If you are asking him
18 how he can ensure that no one gets hurt, I
19 mean, I think that is an impossible standard.
20 They can only do what they can do to be
21 responsible operators, address the concerns of
22 the community when they are raised.

1 They can't ensure that no one ever
2 gets hurt. Any place that there is a public
3 gathering, like you answered earlier, Metro
4 Stations, people can get hurt.

5 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Exactly.

6 MR. ROME: We sure can't ensure
7 that no one gets hurt in a Metro. These
8 things happen and all they can do is be the
9 best operator they can be, be responsive to
10 the needs of the community and then enforce
11 all the rules and regulations as best as they
12 can do and that does not mean that they are
13 not going to be willing to meet with the
14 community and try to be better operators, but
15 they cannot ensure that no one is ever going
16 to get hurt.

17 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: That's
18 precisely where we are going. This is, to us
19 at this point, an isolated incident, much like
20 that horrific shooting on the Metro. But if
21 it becomes a pattern, then it becomes far more
22 serious. And even if you say ahh, but I'm

1 doing everything that I can, that's not good
2 enough.

3 And that's why we would hope that
4 you reach out to them and they reach out to
5 you and you search for ways, the best effort
6 as you can to work with the neighbors nearby,
7 the ones who sleep is affected, but more than
8 anything, their safety and their lives are
9 affected.

10 MR. WILSON: Yes.

11 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: And make sure
12 the best way that you can, that this doesn't
13 happen again.

14 MR. WILSON: Understood.

15 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Thank you,
16 Madam Chair.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, there
18 was one more individual. Do you want to come
19 forward? I would say to that though, there
20 are two issues here.

21 One is, you know, what happened on
22 December 3rd was something that it appears you

1 did the best you could with and the police
2 didn't find you at fault for how you reacted
3 nor did our Detective or our Investigator.

4 However, what we are also hearing
5 is, at least from Ms. Boyum, is that your
6 tavern, is it a tavern?

7 MR. WILSON: Yes.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Is attracting
9 a bad element that don't go to the neighboring
10 places. They just go to yours for some
11 reason. So there may be something that you
12 could look at to change as to what kind of
13 atmosphere you have inside or what kind of
14 musicians or whatever it is. What is it that
15 is attracting this crowd? And can you turn
16 that around?

17 Because I hear the fear that if
18 you are attracting a bad element, then it's
19 likely something else is going to happen
20 again. It might be within your control, but
21 if there are "bad people" coming, they do bad
22 things.

1 So I think what is coming out of
2 this hearing is maybe not that you did
3 anything wrong on that night, but that there
4 is something that you can do and work with the
5 community, work with Mr. Jones to improve the
6 safety of those residents around you and their
7 feeling of safety.

8 Sir, did you want to say one
9 thing? Okay.

10 MS. BOYUM: Can I just add? I
11 would like to have the detail.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You were in
13 favor of a detail.

14 MS. BOYUM: Yes.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

16 MS. BOYUM: Thank you.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: That's not
18 something we are going to be ordering today.

19 MS. BOYUM: Okay.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I think it is
21 something that should be on the table as Mr.
22 Jones suggested. Okay.

1 MR. CHAUVIN: Good afternoon. I'm
2 here to iterate as --

3 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Please
4 identify yourself.

5 MR. CHAUVIN: My name is Frank
6 Chauvin and I live at 1828 9th Street, N.W.

7 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Thank you,
8 sir.

9 MR. CHAUVIN: And so about three
10 blocks away. However, I frequent the
11 establishments in that block frequently on a
12 weekly basis.

13 I'm here because of the gunfire
14 and I heard you say that we are not here today
15 to suspend or revoke any licenses, that is
16 done during the permitting or yearly renewal
17 or bi-yearly --

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Well, let me
19 just --

20 MR. CHAUVIN: -- renewal process.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- say
22 because of the general concerns, we are only

1 here to --

2 MR. CHAUVIN: For this.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- for this
4 particular -- to react to this particular
5 incident. That's why I wanted to clarify.

6 MR. CHAUVIN: Yes, right.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

8 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: May I further
9 clarify?

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

11 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: This is a
12 Fact-Finding Hearing.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right.

14 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: They were
15 brought here in a Fact-Finding Hearing. And
16 because of the hearing that it is, we cannot
17 even consider, at this time, such a thing.
18 This is a procedural and legal distinction.
19 It's sort of a term of art, so we are, you
20 know, not --

21 MR. CHAUVIN: Yes.

22 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: -- telling

1 you we don't consider this. We cannot at this
2 point. This is a different point in the legal
3 system.

4 MR. CHAUVIN: All right. Well, I
5 guess my question for you would be well, as
6 soon as I heard the 96 hours expired, I asked
7 Chief Lanier and Councilmember Graham whether
8 they could suspend for 30 days.

9 Do you have that authority? Is
10 that -- would you have findings of another 30
11 days until they came back to the table with a
12 plan that would better make the neighborhood
13 feel safer and the neighbors --

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No. We
15 already chose not to continue the closing,
16 that -- we didn't find that there was an
17 imminent danger --

18 MR. CHAUVIN: Okay.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- of the
20 establishment being open related to the
21 incident that happened.

22 MR. CHAUVIN: All right. Well,

1 then I guess since you have already -- since
2 it has expired to extend such a period,
3 because of your findings after the 96 hours,
4 then I guess I just have to iterate that -- a
5 request, I guess, to the owner that they --
6 Councilmember Graham and U Street have been
7 trying to get a private detail.

8 And the establishments haven't
9 been very forthcoming to private detail shared
10 expense after hours. And private
11 establishments have not been forthcoming and
12 I'm sure the owner has not been probably
13 forthcoming or I don't know whether he is
14 aware of such a detail that we have been
15 trying to engender and have participant owners
16 be a part of.

17 So I would ask that -- I would ask
18 two things if -- from this, because I think
19 there is -- you know, it's intolerable that
20 there is alcohol and guns going on in my
21 community.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

1 MR. CHAUVIN: I don't have guns.
2 My neighbors don't have guns. People coming
3 into my neighborhood with guns visiting
4 establishments, I think there should be no
5 tolerance. I mean, so I understand that's an
6 issue for the bi-yearly cycle of renewing
7 their license that perhaps the neighborhood
8 has to speak up at that point.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, unless
10 something terrible happens and then the Office
11 of Attorney General, you know, brings a Show
12 Cause case, we hope it won't happen.

13 MR. CHAUVIN: So I mean, what
14 findings or what authority do you have today
15 from your findings from hearing neighbors? Is
16 it to require certain security? Require
17 anything? Are there any ramifications for
18 this Fact-Finding Hearing?

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So I
20 think what we are going to do is once we have
21 finished hearing from you all, we would let
22 you know, so I just want to make sure that,

1 you know, before I go into that if there is
2 anything else that anyone wants to add?

3 MR. CHAUVIN: Well, just --

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: It's a Fact-
5 Finding Hearing. It's not a contested case.
6 No one, you know, is put under oath.

7 MR. CHAUVIN: Right.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: None of those
9 protections. What -- okay, I will say this,
10 I think we are probably pretty much ready to
11 wrap this up.

12 We conducted this Fact-Finding
13 Hearing to investigate further whether or not
14 the establishment did anything wrong the night
15 of that shooting. And if so, whether there
16 should be any action that they should be --
17 that we should recommend that they take to
18 correct it or whether we should send this to
19 the Office of Attorney General to take Show
20 Cause action against them.

21 From what I have heard today, it
22 would be my position that they didn't do

1 anything wrong the night of the incident that
2 we should send the recommendation to OAG for
3 Show Cause, that the Detective said that and
4 Mr. Jones said that they reacted in the right
5 way.

6 And, you know, they had -- it's
7 not that they didn't have procedures in place
8 that they should have had.

9 So what we have heard as a result
10 of listening, to you all coming to this
11 hearing and giving us the benefit of your
12 experience and views, is that you have some
13 fears about your safety related to this
14 establishment for various reasons that you
15 have given.

16 And so therefore, Mr. Jones has
17 suggested that the establishment consider the
18 detail and I would also recommend that they
19 talk to the community and Mr. Wilson and Mr.
20 Jones and even MPD. I don't know. But
21 getting together and looking at what may be
22 serious problems there before any further

1 violence occurs or anything really bad
2 happens, that you try to work that out and
3 look at different possibilities.

4 What I said about renewal is
5 that's a time where people can challenge a
6 license. And then we have a contested hearing
7 at that time.

8 So but I think what is best is if
9 neighbors and businesses can get together and
10 try to constructively work out a solution that
11 is best for all. You know your neighborhood's
12 business the best.

13 So do Board Members have --

14 MEMBER BROOKS: No, I don't have
15 anything.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Anything that
17 you want to say further?

18 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: I think that
19 I'm not sure what the procedure is on this
20 under new rules in which we operate following
21 the Court decision. But I do suggest that the
22 licensee proactively take steps to protect

1 yourselves and to protect the community.

2 That we do note this act of
3 violence and we want to make sure that it does
4 not become a pattern, because there are steps
5 that are open to us readily if it becomes a
6 pattern and if there is a clear and
7 demonstratable threat to public safety.

8 And I would urge you in the
9 strongest of possible terms to work with the
10 community and work with Investigator Jones to
11 seek additional police protection with an RDO
12 that might provide a level of safety and
13 comfort to the folks in the neighborhood and
14 might also be the best investment you have to
15 protect yourselves, your customers and the
16 privilege that you have of an alcohol license.

17 Our primary responsibility,
18 everyone of us in this room is the public
19 safety. And when something like this happens,
20 it is so much better to err big time on the
21 side of caution and to say well, we did
22 everything right and we will see you next

1 time.

2 Thank you very much for addressing
3 these issues in advance and I hope that we not
4 have another session like this.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I would like
6 to suggest one more thing, to see if we can
7 kind of make this happen, and that would be to
8 schedule another hearing in three months for
9 you all to report as to what steps have been
10 taken to address the concerns that the
11 neighbors have expressed here.

12 You know, that would mean either
13 you have met with Mr. Jones and you met with
14 the community, you met with the ANC or
15 whatever it is and this is what you are doing.

16 We are not going to require any
17 actions, at this point, but I think it is a
18 really good prophylactic step to maybe avoid
19 any future incidents and improve the safety in
20 the neighborhood.

21 So is that clear?

22 MR. WILSON: Yes.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And
2 our general counsel, Martha Jenkins, will be
3 in touch with you to give you a specific date
4 and time to come back.

5 And again, it will be just a Fact-
6 Finding Hearing, nobody is going to be, you
7 know, on trial, but we would love to see some
8 progress that conditions have been made a
9 little bit safer with respect to the general
10 feeling of the neighborhood.

11 And I think that, you know, one of
12 those does deal with the people out front and
13 that kind of thing.

14 MR. WILSON: Sure.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: We do have --
16 I do have, let's see, some cards of some of
17 the neighbors, but Ms. Jenkins has -- I have
18 two cards here. If there is anybody else who
19 wants to be contacted, I have Ms. Boyum's card
20 and Mr. Jackson's card, so she can contact you
21 about that date.

22 Okay. If there is anybody else

1 who wants to leave a card, fine. Otherwise,
2 you may be in touch with each other, I don't
3 know. Okay.

4 Okay. Well, thank you very much.

5 MR. ROME: Thank you.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. We are
7 going to recess until 1:30 when our next
8 hearing is.

9 (Whereupon, the Fact-Finding
10 Hearing in the above-entitled matter was
11 concluded at 12:19 p.m.)

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

A	<p>allegedly 20:6 alley 5:19 8:5 25:15 alleyway 7:4,11 9:12 19:17 27:11 allow 56:13 altercation 7:1 10:22 25:6 32:8 48:11,12 altercations 9:16 28:8 38:17 40:11 41:4 45:13 48:13 ambulance 37:22 ameliorate 49:6 59:18 American 57:17 ANC 78:14 ANC-1B 1:8 2:7 and/or 56:10,11 answer 16:19 answered 65:3 anybody 26:20 79:18,22 apologizes 2:14 apparent 29:6 apparently 15:13 appeared 20:7 appears 21:2 66:22 appease 51:16 appreciate 44:22 56:8 approach 11:8 appropriate 26:15 51:5 appropriately 32:12 approximately 5:17 6:14,19 30:22 37:11 area 7:15 13:6 26:1 36:7 37:9 38:16 43:21 51:15 areas 61:19 arguing 41:17 armed 32:1,3 arms 63:22 arrests 7:18 arrival 5:14 7:8</p>	<p>arrived 8:17 art 70:19 asked 51:18 71:6 asking 31:16 64:17 assault 17:19 18:5 31:22 47:21 assaulted 11:17 assigned 18:20,20 assistance 12:21 associate 39:9 assume 43:6 atmosphere 49:15 67:13 attacked 19:22 attempting 8:6 attorney 2:11 73:11 74:19 attract 48:6 attracting 67:8,15 67:18 attracts 54:11 audience 3:12 authorities 62:16 authority 71:9 73:14 averted 23:18 avoid 41:7 78:18 aware 7:22 72:14 awry 54:19 a.m 2:2 5:3,10,18 6:19</p>	<p>barstool 58:1 based 21:13 22:19 basically 21:5,7 58:22 basis 69:12 beat 8:7 beating 25:5,20 becoming 38:21 beef 21:6,9 beeline 27:22 bees 55:15,15 began 9:7 beginning 20:6 37:14 behalf 44:6 believe 12:16 23:22 37:13 38:10 40:2 41:10 47:12 benefit 75:11 Ben's 57:10 best 3:1 18:2 23:21 24:5 33:10,14 62:8 63:9 65:9,11 66:5,12 67:1 76:8 76:11,12 77:14 better 46:6 55:6,22 65:14 71:12 77:20 Beverage 1:2,14,14 big 77:20 bigger 55:6 bit 41:6 79:9 bi-yearly 69:17 73:6 blame 22:17 block 12:14 37:10 38:1 42:10 48:2 69:11 blocks 12:10 69:10 board 1:2,14,15 9:19 10:2 16:14 39:4 45:17 48:14 48:17 58:20 76:13 bought 55:20 bouncer 40:17 Bowl 57:10 boyfriend 6:10 Boyum 52:19,22</p>	<p>53:3,3,5,8 56:16 56:19,21 58:10,12 58:19 67:5 68:10 68:14,16,19 Boyum's 79:19 break 11:21 17:14 breaking 22:9 bringing 59:6,7 brings 73:11 broke 19:5 28:18 broken 19:11 Brooks 1:21 26:11 26:14,18 29:21 30:1,3,7,10,15,19 30:21 31:4,8,12 39:5,6,7,13,17 40:1,4,8 76:14 brought 25:13 70:15 building 37:17,18 buildings 43:21 bulletproof 53:12 55:3 burned 20:13 bus 22:16 business 33:18 55:8 55:9 56:3,13 64:11 76:12 businesses 48:2 76:9</p>
		B	C	
		<p>back 5:13 6:3 7:17 11:16 12:18,20 13:5,11 15:6 19:12 21:21 25:9 27:16,17 33:16 71:11 79:4 bad 21:19 49:16 55:12,14 61:18 62:5 67:9,18,21 67:21 76:1 badge 32:7 balcony 37:15 bar 19:6 47:17,19 48:5,22 49:9</p>	<p>calendar 2:4 call 4:6 5:17 28:2,6 28:12 35:22 36:9 36:10 37:20,22 62:15 called 6:10 13:11 27:6,14,18 28:14 35:9,17 51:13 calling 26:21 38:20 41:6 camera 12:3 cameras 9:4,20 11:5,5 12:1,2 candid 47:14 capacity 36:9</p>	

car 12:15	70:3,7,10,13	come 3:22 11:6	20:17 79:20	Darryl 57:1,5
card 79:19,20 80:1	71:14,19 72:22	12:2 18:9 33:3	contacted 8:16	date 79:3,21
cards 79:16,18	73:9,19 74:4,8	36:14 37:1,6	79:19	dates 38:9
care 28:19	76:16 78:5 79:1	46:16 53:18,20,20	contested 44:12	day 6:17 18:20
carry 60:19	79:15 80:6	59:12 61:1,17,18	74:5 76:6	30:14,16,17 38:16
case 1:9 2:4,5 18:16	challenge 76:5	62:11 63:2 66:18	continue 59:17	57:3
18:19 21:2 73:12	change 32:16 55:17	79:4	71:15	days 71:8,11
74:5	67:12	comfort 48:9 77:13	continuing 16:14	DC9 34:1
cases 60:14	charge 17:13 31:18	comfortable 23:12	48:12	deal 10:18 48:8
caucasian 53:21	34:11	53:22 54:17	contributed 4:18	61:20 62:3,9,16
caught 9:5 11:4,6	charges 17:8 18:4	coming 21:1 54:16	control 1:2,14,14	79:12
cause 59:14 63:2	Chauvin 69:1,5,6,9	55:13 62:4,5	67:20	dealing 32:14
73:12 74:20 75:3	69:20 70:2,6,21	67:21 68:1 73:2	conundrum 64:7	deals 54:18
caution 77:21	71:4,18,22 73:1	75:10	conversation 59:17	December 1:11,13
CD 20:13	73:13 74:3,7	comments 60:5,5	cool 33:15	3:18 4:8 5:3,9 6:6
certain 31:19 50:10	check 27:15 44:9	common 38:5,22	cooperate 16:14	6:13,18 7:20
50:10 54:12 62:22	checked 25:1 38:13	commotion 27:12	cooperative 20:17	66:22
63:1 73:16	chef 13:14 27:11	community 10:15	copy 9:17	decent 61:8
certainly 55:8	Chief 1:10 6:15	45:16 61:8 62:1	corners 26:3	decision 76:21
Chair 4:22 31:13	71:7	64:22 65:10,14	correct 16:1,2	deficiencies 4:18
40:9 50:3 66:16	child 22:16	68:5 72:21 75:19	58:21 63:19 74:18	definitely 36:9
Chairperson 1:16	Chili 57:10	77:1,10 78:14	corroborated	59:16 60:8,13
1:20 2:3,21 3:3,6	choices 54:3	compared 44:11	13:15	demonstratable
3:10 5:1 10:1	chose 71:15	compelled 48:3	coulda 21:15	77:7
16:21 17:10,17	circumstances 3:17	complained 43:12	Councilmember	department 36:10
18:6,17 19:20	clarify 70:5,9	complete 8:21	71:7 72:6	described 37:12
20:19 26:9,13,16	cleaning 13:6	complied 12:16	counsel 79:2	detail 51:20 68:11
26:19 27:4,20	clear 24:15,17 41:2	Concepts 1:6 2:12	couple 16:22 42:22	68:13 72:7,9,14
28:9,15,22 29:5,8	63:17 64:3,5 77:6	concern 15:9 32:20	court 44:10 76:21	75:18
29:14,20 30:2	78:21	51:14 52:4 60:8	Craig 5:4	Detective 18:7,15
31:14 32:9 34:2,4	cleared 25:22	61:10 63:11,11	creating 47:18	18:16,18 20:3,21
34:13,22 35:8,14	clearly 25:1,7,12	64:10	criminal 19:2	21:7,20 23:2,20
36:4,12,18,21	client 10:8 18:2	concerned 43:22	cross 49:1	24:10,13 25:18
37:5 39:3,6 40:10	45:3	concerns 45:1	crowd 11:13 50:15	28:20 29:1,7,12
40:13 41:9,12,15	clientele 48:7	58:18 60:20 61:3	54:12 67:15	29:15,17 31:15
41:22 42:5,9,17	clients 34:6	64:21 69:22 78:10	CT 1:8 16:11	32:11 67:3 75:3
43:1,5,8,11,15	close 47:10	concluded 80:11	currently 9:21	detector 58:7
44:1,4,8,16,21	closed 42:14	condition 9:4	Curtis 57:14	determined 24:18
45:6,20 46:1,4,15	closing 71:15	conditions 79:8	customers 48:3	32:22
46:22 47:3,8	closure 1:10 6:16	conducted 74:12	77:15	determining 59:2
48:16 50:4,8,14	club 6:12 11:8,19	connected 15:12,16	cycle 73:6	different 12:2
51:7,21 52:7,10	19:4,4 38:6,9,11	15:17		21:18 22:1 23:6,7
52:14,20 53:1,4,7	38:21 39:10,16	consider 70:17	D	31:19 34:16 38:16
56:7,17,20 58:9	54:7	71:1 75:17	damage 24:19	50:15 59:5 71:2
58:11,15,20 66:17	clue 63:5	constructively	danger 54:5 63:17	76:3
67:8 68:12,15,17	coexist 51:17 56:14	76:10	64:1,4,6 71:17	diffuse 11:22
68:20 69:18,21	COLUMBIA 1:1	contact 14:9 20:9	dangerous 23:19	diffused 12:6 40:22

45:15 63:8 direct 29:21 44:20 direction 15:3 directly 15:11 39:15,16 disagree 24:11 discern 57:16 disperse 36:16 dispersed 11:13 distinction 70:18 DISTRICT 1:1 disturbing 48:19 diversity 54:2 Dodge 46:19,20 47:2,6,11 48:18 48:21 49:7,12,19 50:1,6 dog 57:3 doing 31:9,11 53:13,15 58:7,22 59:4 66:1 78:15 DONALD 1:21 door 11:6 14:19,21 15:4,22 16:7 19:14,16 22:3,4 23:8 24:3 25:1,2 31:5 42:14 54:20 55:1 61:4 doorman 33:4 doormen 53:10 doors 12:10 21:18 downloaded 20:13 dreams 33:21 drink 19:7 53:18 54:7,9 dropped 20:14 drove 14:5 drug 54:18 due 8:5 43:18 DVD 9:2 D.C 1:15	either 13:15 44:18 78:12 eject 34:15 ejected 7:3 8:5 35:1 ejection 21:17 28:1 element 67:9,18 emergency 2:19 employee 13:11 employees 11:20 14:6 15:3,10 16:2 enforce 65:10 enforcement 13:16 24:6 33:1 engender 72:15 enjoy 54:9 ensure 64:18 65:1,6 65:15 entered 11:16 19:3 entering 8:5 9:6 11:2 entertain 32:18 entrance 11:7 environment 55:14 err 77:20 error 16:9 escalated 21:12 escorted 9:11 19:12 22:5,7 23:8 25:14 58:3 escorting 40:17 establishment 4:9 4:12 5:8,19 7:2,12 7:22 8:6 9:6 10:10 11:1,3 12:8 15:12 17:1,2,22 21:15 24:21 25:13 26:22 27:11 28:4 28:6 33:5 34:11 40:3,16,19 41:5 41:13 43:18 47:10 47:12 48:9,15 51:12 60:15,17 63:13 64:1 71:20 74:14 75:14,17 establishments 41:20 42:10,13 69:11 72:8,11	73:4 estimation 24:20 26:5 etcetera 59:10 evaluated 32:14 evening 37:11 43:6 53:9 evenings 50:11 event 59:18 events 6:8 8:1 50:11 everybody 20:16 48:9 52:15 58:17 evidence 45:13 evident 38:2 exact 38:9 exactly 4:15 13:12 37:14 47:5 65:5 excuse 6:3 8:10 exit 7:4 9:12 exited 5:8 exiting 5:19 expect 62:11 expense 72:10 experience 32:13 75:12 experienced 22:19 expired 71:6 72:2 expressed 78:11 extend 72:2 extent 58:17	fault 64:4 67:2 favor 68:13 fear 67:17 fears 59:9,19 75:13 feel 10:16 16:8 26:5 32:12 38:6 48:2 56:1 60:20 61:11 62:3 71:13 feeling 68:7 79:10 feelings 57:8 felt 28:11 53:14 fight 9:7 13:1 17:14 17:22 19:5,11,13 22:10 27:5,21 28:1,3,18 35:15 38:11 40:21 fighting 39:21 fight 9:16 file 9:14,20 find 24:19 61:1 67:2 71:16 Finding 74:5 79:6 findings 71:10 72:3 73:14,15 fine 63:6 80:1 fine-tune 64:16 finish 13:6 29:10 29:13 finished 73:21 first 9:9 32:1 53:14 60:3 five 37:13 floor 9:9 19:8 folks 22:18 77:13 followed 7:3 following 76:20 follow-up 4:13 26:17 foot 12:15 footage 9:2,10 19:10 20:11,11 23:14 forthcoming 72:9 72:11,13 forward 37:1 46:17 66:19 found 7:8,10 21:11	24:14 27:9,10 four 42:21 43:2,4 frame 24:16 Frank 69:5 free 60:20 freedoms 54:4 frequent 40:19 69:10 frequently 38:14 69:11 Friday 50:15 53:11 Fridays 50:13 friends 57:1 frightened 48:21 frightening 48:20 front 7:9 11:17 13:15 19:14,15 22:3,3 24:3 27:18 31:5 33:15 38:11 39:16 40:16 41:13 41:17,21 42:12 47:19 48:22 60:15 79:12 further 17:21 26:8 32:5 50:3 70:8 74:13 75:22 76:17 future 32:15 41:7 78:19
<hr/> E <hr/> Earl 3:9 earlier 8:15 65:3 effect 6:16 effort 66:5		<hr/> F <hr/> face 64:8,8 fact 48:11 74:4 79:5 facts 60:11 Fact-Finding 1:7 2:5 3:15 59:1 70:12,15 73:18 74:12 80:9 fair 21:5 fairly 38:5 44:11 far 20:18 21:8 22:9 62:21 65:21 fast 32:11 father 61:7	finished 73:21 first 9:9 32:1 53:14 60:3 five 37:13 floor 9:9 19:8 folks 22:18 77:13 followed 7:3 following 76:20 follow-up 4:13 26:17 foot 12:15 footage 9:2,10 19:10 20:11,11 23:14 forthcoming 72:9 72:11,13 forward 37:1 46:17 66:19 found 7:8,10 21:11	<hr/> G <hr/> gang 62:6 gangs 54:13 Garnell 2:13 7:21 gathering 3:16 59:15 65:3 general 30:14 59:9 69:22 73:11 74:19 79:2,9 gentleman 25:20 27:16 57:17 58:13 63:8 gentlemen 26:8 54:15 gentrification 55:20 getting 75:21 girlfriend 6:7

22:16	guys 13:3,5,7 25:15 25:22 26:4 28:3 35:6	24:21 25:19	improve 68:5 78:19	instance 32:3 62:9
give 31:18 34:11 48:8 53:2,13 79:3		hello 18:8	incident 3:18 4:8 4:19 6:8 8:1 10:7 10:17 18:3,14,21 19:8,9 34:2,21 39:8,15 41:3 43:18 59:2,4,20 63:7 65:19 70:5 71:21 75:1	instructed 34:5,6,7
given 32:13 75:15		help 10:18 11:21		intent 34:8 62:5
giving 6:21 75:11	H	helpful 41:5		interesting 41:19
glance 32:1	half 37:10	hey 53:13 61:4		internally 16:16
go 4:4 10:21 12:14 18:12 19:6 20:15 23:4 27:15 33:18 48:4,22 52:2 54:4 55:16 56:2 57:22 67:9,10 74:1	hallway 12:4	history 17:6,20 31:22 38:8 48:13 51:12		intervene 48:14
goes 53:15,18,20	handle 33:11,13	hold 4:11 23:4 24:2 32:20 33:2 34:8,9 34:12,19 44:9 61:15	incidents 17:7,12 31:17 38:19 40:20 41:8 42:18 43:19 55:10 62:13 78:19	intervention 11:19
going 3:13 4:1 17:9 33:7,9 35:20 36:16 38:3 54:6,8 54:9 55:16 58:2 60:10,12 63:1,2 65:13,15,18 67:19 68:18 72:20 73:20 78:16 79:6 80:7	handled 31:19	holding 23:22 34:20	including 30:18 31:3	interview 5:11,16 14:3
good 2:3,10 9:4 21:18 35:22 45:20 46:19 47:4,8,9 58:16,19 66:1 69:1 78:18	hands 63:21	home 14:6 15:15,20 48:22	independent 55:7	interviewed 6:7 7:21 9:3
gotten 55:22	happen 4:15 11:1 33:22 41:7 56:4 57:13 65:8 66:13 67:19 73:12 78:7	honest 42:3	individual 19:12,14 19:15,21 21:11,12 22:2,2 23:5 28:21 29:2 32:3 34:8 50:20 66:18	interviews 21:22 23:6
Graham 71:7 72:6	happened 10:22 15:9 22:20,21 23:11,13 27:8 31:17 32:10 33:12 36:19 39:16 42:16 57:4,6 58:4 66:21 71:21	honestly 50:18	indicating 5:18 24:13 25:19	intolerable 72:19
great 48:8 53:11	happening 42:8	honeycomb 55:15 55:18	individuals 5:7,21 9:6,11 11:2,15 12:19 13:1 22:9 24:18 25:10,12 27:7 29:4 35:1,4,6 61:14 62:21,22 63:1,4	introduce 3:22 37:6
group 54:12 61:14	happens 10:10 73:10 76:2 77:19	hope 66:3 73:12 78:3	Indulj 1:7 2:6,12 3:17 5:6 6:16 7:9 9:14 20:10 53:10	introductions 2:8
guess 31:15 52:2 71:5 72:1,4,5	happy 16:19 45:15 61:1	hoping 45:19	informal 44:11	investigate 74:13
gunfire 57:18 69:13	hard 33:7 55:19	horrific 65:20	information 3:16 4:14 59:15	investigation 8:22 19:1,2 20:5,8 21:9 24:11 32:6
gunman 19:19	harm 21:4	hospital 2:16 6:1 7:14 8:19	informed 16:1 18:7	investigative 17:6 17:20 31:21
gunmen 15:13	hear 10:3 35:14 38:2 46:8 58:18 67:17	hour 6:15	Indulj's 9:17	Investigator 3:8,8 4:21 5:2,4 10:12 10:18 14:14 24:9 24:12 27:3,8 28:5 28:10 32:11 34:18 51:9 52:1,9 67:3 77:10
gunned 5:8	heard 22:1,1,5 23:7 23:7,10 27:12 37:12,20,21 53:8 54:10,11 69:14 71:6 74:21 75:9	hours 71:6 72:3,10	initial 19:9	investment 77:14
gunning 21:6	hearing 1:8,15 2:5 3:15 35:4 46:6 56:6 59:1,11 67:4 68:2 70:12,15,16 73:15,18,21 74:5 74:13 75:11 76:6 78:8 79:6 80:8,10	Howard 7:14	injured 28:17,18 41:8	involved 9:2 11:14 18:1 19:13 28:8 32:8 42:8 54:18
guns 49:15 72:20 73:1,2,3	hearings 44:12	hug 53:13	injuries 12:20	involving 5:7
gunshot 5:12 7:8 7:10 8:4,10,12,12	heat 57:19	hurt 64:11,13,18 65:2,4,7,16	injury 6:5 28:13	Islander 54:21 57:2 57:9
gunshots 37:13 53:9 64:3	held 6:19 23:17		input 33:10	isolated 41:3 65:19
guy 25:3 27:22 53:10,11 54:20 56:2		I	inside 7:2 8:8,15 11:8,9 17:22 28:17 53:9 67:13	issue 3:14 14:17,19 16:10,18 45:11 55:6 59:7 62:4,8 64:9,14 73:6

J	51:11,13 52:15 53:10 54:10,22 55:2 56:4,5 57:12 57:15,18 58:12,17 59:1,12,17,20 60:9,11,12,16,19 60:22 61:5,7,11 61:12,14,15,16,20 61:20 62:6,15,16 62:18,19,20,22 63:1,8 66:21 70:20 72:13,19 73:11,22 74:1,6 75:6,20 76:11 78:12 79:7,11 80:3	63:15 73:7 76:6 77:16 licensee 2:12 76:22 licenses 69:15 life 48:15 lightly 10:15 line 45:18 lines 32:2 liquor 49:14,15 listed 17:20 listening 75:10 little 35:15 41:6 79:9 live 38:1,15 53:5 54:1,15,16 61:8 64:2 69:6 lives 61:16 66:8 LLC 2:12 local 6:1 37:9 locate 29:2 located 2:6 5:6 lone 19:13 22:2 23:5 27:9 28:17 28:21 look 17:5 28:2 32:1 36:13 52:5,7 67:12 76:3 looked 40:20 looking 21:10 39:18 51:12 59:2 75:21 lookout 21:3 looks 35:19 loses 48:14 lot 36:6,7 54:5,6 love 54:1,3 79:7 lower 5:13 6:3 7:17	manner 34:16 Martha 79:2 matter 1:5 49:8 80:10 ma'am 3:5 51:9 52:16 mean 13:2 16:22 21:21 26:20 27:20 28:17 32:9 35:3 35:17 52:10,17 57:17 58:16 60:21 62:8,10,14 64:15 64:19 65:12 73:5 73:13 78:12 medical 12:21 28:19 29:3 medics 8:17 medium 61:1 MedStar 5:10 7:16 meet 45:16 65:13 meeting 1:3 6:19 Member 1:21,22 2:17 20:21 21:13 22:13 23:16 24:8 26:7,11,14,18 29:19 30:1,3,7,10 30:15,19,21 31:4 31:8,12 39:5,7,13 39:17 40:1,4,8 48:18 49:3,10,17 49:20 50:2 60:3 62:2 63:10,20 65:5,17 66:11,15 69:3,7 70:8,11,14 70:22 76:14,18 members 24:1 39:4 58:21 76:13 mentioned 39:8 message 5:4 met 1:14 56:10 78:13,13,14 Metro 22:15,17 65:3,7,20 middle 27:10 MIKE 1:22 Miller 1:16,20 2:3 2:21 3:3,6,10 5:1	10:1 16:21 17:10 17:17 18:6,17 19:20 20:19 26:9 26:13,16,19 27:4 27:20 28:9,15,22 29:5,8,14,20 30:2 31:14 32:9 34:4 34:13,22 35:8,14 36:4,12,18,21 37:5 39:3,6 40:10 40:13 41:9,12,15 41:22 42:5,9,17 43:1,5,8,11,15 44:1,4,8,16,21 45:6,20 46:1,4,15 46:22 47:3,8 48:16 50:4,8,14 51:7,21 52:7,10 52:14,20 53:1,4,7 56:7,17,20 58:9 58:11,15,20 66:17 67:8 68:12,15,17 68:20 69:18,21 70:3,7,10,13 71:14,19 72:22 73:9,19 74:4,8 76:16 78:5 79:1 79:15 80:6 mind 18:11 50:21 56:12 mine 61:9 minimum 43:3 minute 2:14 11:2 18:12 44:14 minutes 8:14 25:21 37:19,21 misheard 20:2 misrepresentation 38:8 moment 3:1 Monday 5:2,9 6:6 6:13 months 78:8 morning 2:4,10 14:1 21:1 43:10 46:19 mother 2:15 5:16
K	lack 22:22 lacking 22:22 ladies 54:15 Lanier 6:15 71:7 larger 59:7 late 2:15 58:3 latest 47:22 law 13:15 24:6 33:1 lead 18:16 learned 15:5 18:22 21:8 leave 29:11 80:1 leaving 6:11 22:7 24:4 34:9 led 7:4 left 19:15 22:3,4 23:9 61:3 leg 7:15 legal 70:18 71:2 legally 24:2 letter 15:10 16:5 letters 14:18 15:1 letting 23:4 let's 2:8 79:16 level 17:13 77:12 license 1:9 2:7 49:14 51:19 59:8	live 38:1,15 53:5 54:1,15,16 61:8 64:2 69:6 lives 61:16 66:8 LLC 2:12 local 6:1 37:9 locate 29:2 located 2:6 5:6 lone 19:13 22:2 23:5 27:9 28:17 28:21 look 17:5 28:2 32:1 36:13 52:5,7 67:12 76:3 looked 40:20 looking 21:10 39:18 51:12 59:2 75:21 lookout 21:3 looks 35:19 loses 48:14 lot 36:6,7 54:5,6 love 54:1,3 79:7 lower 5:13 6:3 7:17	Member 1:21,22 2:17 20:21 21:13 22:13 23:16 24:8 26:7,11,14,18 29:19 30:1,3,7,10 30:15,19,21 31:4 31:8,12 39:5,7,13 39:17 40:1,4,8 48:18 49:3,10,17 49:20 50:2 60:3 62:2 63:10,20 65:5,17 66:11,15 69:3,7 70:8,11,14 70:22 76:14,18 members 24:1 39:4 58:21 76:13 mentioned 39:8 message 5:4 met 1:14 56:10 78:13,13,14 Metro 22:15,17 65:3,7,20 middle 27:10 MIKE 1:22 Miller 1:16,20 2:3 2:21 3:3,6,10 5:1	mind 18:11 50:21 56:12 mine 61:9 minimum 43:3 minute 2:14 11:2 18:12 44:14 minutes 8:14 25:21 37:19,21 misheard 20:2 misrepresentation 38:8 moment 3:1 Monday 5:2,9 6:6 6:13 months 78:8 morning 2:4,10 14:1 21:1 43:10 46:19 mother 2:15 5:16
L	lack 22:22 lacking 22:22 ladies 54:15 Lanier 6:15 71:7 larger 59:7 late 2:15 58:3 latest 47:22 law 13:15 24:6 33:1 lead 18:16 learned 15:5 18:22 21:8 leave 29:11 80:1 leaving 6:11 22:7 24:4 34:9 led 7:4 left 19:15 22:3,4 23:9 61:3 leg 7:15 legal 70:18 71:2 legally 24:2 letter 15:10 16:5 letters 14:18 15:1 letting 23:4 let's 2:8 79:16 level 17:13 77:12 license 1:9 2:7 49:14 51:19 59:8	live 38:1,15 53:5 54:1,15,16 61:8 64:2 69:6 lives 61:16 66:8 LLC 2:12 local 6:1 37:9 locate 29:2 located 2:6 5:6 lone 19:13 22:2 23:5 27:9 28:17 28:21 look 17:5 28:2 32:1 36:13 52:5,7 67:12 76:3 looked 40:20 looking 21:10 39:18 51:12 59:2 75:21 lookout 21:3 looks 35:19 loses 48:14 lot 36:6,7 54:5,6 love 54:1,3 79:7 lower 5:13 6:3 7:17	Member 1:21,22 2:17 20:21 21:13 22:13 23:16 24:8 26:7,11,14,18 29:19 30:1,3,7,10 30:15,19,21 31:4 31:8,12 39:5,7,13 39:17 40:1,4,8 48:18 49:3,10,17 49:20 50:2 60:3 62:2 63:10,20 65:5,17 66:11,15 69:3,7 70:8,11,14 70:22 76:14,18 members 24:1 39:4 58:21 76:13 mentioned 39:8 message 5:4 met 1:14 56:10 78:13,13,14 Metro 22:15,17 65:3,7,20 middle 27:10 MIKE 1:22 Miller 1:16,20 2:3 2:21 3:3,6,10 5:1	mind 18:11 50:21 56:12 mine 61:9 minimum 43:3 minute 2:14 11:2 18:12 44:14 minutes 8:14 25:21 37:19,21 misheard 20:2 misrepresentation 38:8 moment 3:1 Monday 5:2,9 6:6 6:13 months 78:8 morning 2:4,10 14:1 21:1 43:10 46:19 mother 2:15 5:16
M	Madam 4:22 31:12 40:9 50:3 66:16 main 9:8 12:4 making 9:2 male 5:7,11,14 7:8 7:9 8:3,7,9,11 9:6 9:7,11 mandatory 28:7	Member 1:21,22 2:17 20:21 21:13 22:13 23:16 24:8 26:7,11,14,18 29:19 30:1,3,7,10 30:15,19,21 31:4 31:8,12 39:5,7,13 39:17 40:1,4,8 48:18 49:3,10,17 49:20 50:2 60:3 62:2 63:10,20 65:5,17 66:11,15 69:3,7 70:8,11,14 70:22 76:14,18 members 24:1 39:4 58:21 76:13 mentioned 39:8 message 5:4 met 1:14 56:10 78:13,13,14 Metro 22:15,17 65:3,7,20 middle 27:10 MIKE 1:22 Miller 1:16,20 2:3 2:21 3:3,6,10 5:1	mind 18:11 50:21 56:12 mine 61:9 minimum 43:3 minute 2:14 11:2 18:12 44:14 minutes 8:14 25:21 37:19,21 misheard 20:2 misrepresentation 38:8 moment 3:1 Monday 5:2,9 6:6 6:13 months 78:8 morning 2:4,10 14:1 21:1 43:10 46:19 mother 2:15 5:16	

5:20 6:2,9 moved 42:1,1,15 55:21 MPD 4:2 6:14,20 7:1,7,18 8:2,18 10:18 13:16 14:9 18:1 27:17 28:8 28:13 32:4 34:7 34:18 75:20 musicians 67:14	nightclub 16:12 Nope 50:5 note 10:7 45:3 61:4 77:2 noted 11:1 notice 6:15 14:18 15:22 noticed 17:11 notified 6:14 notify 27:19 nuisance 38:22 number 9:19 14:8 numerous 6:11 48:1 NW 1:8 N.W 1:15 2:6 5:7 7:6 47:2 69:6	10:5 16:21 18:6 18:17 26:18 28:15 29:8,9,14,16,17 30:11 31:4,8,12 31:14 35:8 36:21 36:22 39:3 40:4,8 41:9 42:6,9,17 43:15 44:1,10,10 44:21 45:6,20 46:4,15,17 47:3,8 47:10 50:4,14 51:7 52:20,22 53:4,7 55:12 56:21 58:9,11,15 68:9,15,19,22 71:18 73:19 74:9 79:1,22 80:3,4,6 once 27:17 28:13 73:20 ones 66:7 ongoing 20:4,8 21:5,9 on-duty 18:11 open 16:8 17:1,6 19:2 20:5 71:20 77:5 opened 17:3 operate 76:20 operated 49:9 operations 45:18 operator 65:9 operators 64:21 65:14 opinion 22:12 23:4 opportunity 9:1 46:7 50:7 58:18 option 57:21 options 54:3 order 9:5 12:12 50:21 63:16 64:12 ordering 68:18 orderly 34:16 outside 4:9 12:13 25:18 41:17 57:2 owned 57:9 owner 3:4 7:21 26:12 30:1 55:4,8	60:9 72:5,12 owners 42:15 54:22 57:1 72:15 ownership 42:16 45:5,8	18:12,15,18 20:3 21:7,20 23:2,20 24:13 25:18 28:20 29:1,7,12,17 31:15 32:12 period 33:15 72:2 permitting 69:16 person 11:16 23:18 23:22 24:2,19 28:17 32:21 33:2 33:3 34:12 55:14 60:14 personal 15:2 61:16 persons 39:18 physical 11:18 45:13 physically 8:7 pick 20:15 picture 48:20 placard 14:19 16:6 place 4:8 5:6 6:22 7:2 8:14 12:12 16:6 18:21 19:8,9 24:15,16,17 25:6 28:13 33:7 38:7 43:19 45:4 47:20 53:21 55:10,13,20 61:15 65:2 75:7 places 34:16 67:10 plan 9:1,14,20 16:11,13 64:16 71:12 plans 16:15 please 44:13 46:17 69:3 plus 37:17 point 4:11,13 16:8 19:17 20:4,18 22:8 23:12,12 37:16 55:4 57:13 65:19 71:2,2 73:8 78:17 police 1:10 23:5 24:1 26:21 27:6 28:2 33:9 35:9,13 35:16,22 36:9
N	O		P	
name 2:11 37:8 46:19 53:2,11 69:5 nature 4:10 53:15 near 10:10 nearby 51:11 64:2 66:6 necessary 8:21 10:17 need 11:18 28:8,12 29:11 35:16 37:5 59:22 61:21 needed 14:11 28:19 needs 59:3 65:10 neighborhood 46:21 47:12 54:1 55:19 59:9,19 71:12 73:3,7 77:13 78:20 79:10 neighborhood's 76:11 neighboring 67:9 neighbors 51:17 66:6 71:13 73:2 73:15 76:9 78:11 79:17 never 14:20 30:7 33:12,22 49:8 new 42:15 76:20 NFA 17:21 nice 53:10 night 6:22 13:17 14:6 18:19 31:9 31:10 49:1 68:3 74:14 75:1	OAG 75:2 oath 3:15 74:6 objection 46:8 observations 18:13 observed 54:8 obviously 45:8 occasion 38:20 occasions 6:11 occur 12:13 35:2 occurred 3:18 10:13 11:10 15:11 32:6 occurring 63:13 occurs 34:21 76:1 office 6:20 20:14 73:10 74:19 officer 24:6 32:4 34:19 36:11 62:10 62:11,13 officers 6:21 7:1,7 7:18 8:2 18:1 33:9 36:6 41:6 oh 18:8 26:13,16 35:8 37:5 40:4,8 44:15 46:17 52:14 57:22 58:2 okay 2:3 3:3,6,10 3:12 4:3,7,20 5:1	packing 57:19 painted 48:19 paralyzed 6:4 41:11 parents 57:8 parking 38:12 39:9 39:19,22 45:4 47:20 part 22:12 72:16 participant 72:15 participants 30:5 particular 30:13,15 30:17 32:21 36:11 59:1 61:14 62:4,8 63:4 70:4,4 parties 21:17 pat 31:5 patio 53:19 patron 8:7 9:8 patrons 8:4,10,11 19:6 30:22 31:2 40:3 pattern 63:12 65:21 77:4,6 pat-down 48:3 pat-downs 31:11 peace 63:16 64:12 people 11:14 12:11 17:18 20:10 21:3 21:10,21 26:3 33:17 40:3,15,18 41:8,16 43:17 45:11 48:5 49:16 50:21 54:14,18 55:12 56:11 57:15 57:19 61:15,17 62:4,5,18 63:18 64:2 65:4 67:21 73:2 76:5 79:12 Pepperman 18:7		

37:20 38:20 47:21 62:10,10,13,15 67:1 77:11 porch 57:2 posing 64:1 position 74:22 positive 46:9 possibilities 76:3 possibility 56:12,22 possible 33:14 77:9 possibly 32:19 33:3 41:16 post 53:12 63:17 potentially 34:10 41:11 precious 18:10 precisely 65:18 prepared 10:13 presence 36:15 present 1:18 39:11 40:7 64:3 presiding 1:16 press 15:19,21 pretty 13:7 24:14 33:19 74:10 prevented 22:12 primarily 50:12 primary 64:10 77:17 prior 6:11 45:8 private 72:7,9,10 privilege 63:14 77:16 proactive 51:6 proactively 76:22 probably 31:2 35:5 35:22 42:21 43:9 72:12 74:10 problem 33:19 36:17 39:1 46:14 47:18 49:6 60:22 61:10 62:12 63:2 problems 46:11 59:8,19 75:22 procedural 70:18 procedure 11:7 28:4 76:19	procedures 9:18 25:2 46:9 75:7 proceeded 37:15 process 69:20 progress 79:8 promoting 61:13 prophylactic 78:18 protect 53:16 62:17 76:22 77:1,15 protection 77:11 protections 74:9 provide 16:15 77:12 provided 8:20 9:17 14:11 providing 8:22 provisions 9:15 public 38:21 47:13 47:18 65:2 77:7 77:18 pulled 13:3 put 3:15 11:17 12:9 12:11,13,18,19 15:6 20:12 21:21 23:10 27:6,7 28:3 35:5,21 41:1 45:12 55:9 58:6 74:6 putting 13:10 33:14 41:16 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-... 2:1 p.m 6:14,17 80:11	R	raised 14:17 16:10 45:1 64:22 ramifications 73:17 RDO 77:11 reach 66:4,4 reached 61:2 reaching 48:6 react 70:4 reacted 32:12 67:2 75:4 reaction 60:5 reactive 51:6 readily 77:5 ready 74:10 realized 32:6 really 23:11 26:20 42:19 43:22 52:2 53:21 55:19 59:10 59:21 76:1 78:18 rear 5:18 7:4,11 8:4 9:12 25:13 reason 32:4 38:4 63:6 67:11 reasons 75:14 recalled 6:8 recalls 8:1 received 5:3,12,16 8:4,12,12 25:20 recess 80:7 recitations 10:21 recognize 30:4 recommend 49:4 51:22 74:17 75:18 recommendation 75:2 record 37:7 38:13 43:17 47:16,20 52:2 53:2 rectify 4:17 49:5 regard 56:1 regarding 9:15 regulations 65:11 related 46:8 59:3 71:20 75:13 relating 41:16	relation 45:9 released 6:1 remain 64:11 remarks 56:6,8 57:14 remember 39:21 remove 15:4 16:5 removed 14:20,22 15:6 renewal 59:13 69:16,20 76:4 renewing 73:6 report 14:17 78:9 reported 6:9 8:1 reporter 44:10 request 20:12 72:5 requesting 20:11 requests 14:22 require 73:16,16 78:16 required 47:21 requirement 16:13 requires 59:14 resident 37:9 46:10 46:20 47:11 52:13 60:9 residents 3:11 4:6 37:1,17 39:1 43:20 44:7 51:11 51:14 52:4 60:6 68:6 respect 3:17 79:9 respond 62:20 responded 5:10 10:11 responding 6:20 response 22:22 responsibility 10:15 45:9 77:17 responsible 10:16 24:22 64:21 responsive 61:6 65:9 rest 13:5 restaurant 3:4 11:9 11:12 result 6:5 75:9	resulted 17:20 32:5 resulting 18:4 results 35:16 Retailer 1:8 retaliated 8:13 retaliation 8:14 revealed 12:1 review 9:1 reviewing 19:10 revised 9:17 revocation 15:1,22 revoke 49:13 69:15 revoking 51:19 59:7 right 2:18 10:2,3 11:10 17:10 19:1 27:10 30:20 34:4 34:19 35:10 36:18 40:1,9 42:6 46:5 48:10 52:8 55:16 63:7,15 70:6,13 71:4,22 74:7 75:4 77:22 rise 17:13 31:18 34:11 40:5 risen 38:19 risk 54:5 Robert 46:20 rock 33:7 role 18:14 Rome 2:10,11,19 3:1 4:5 10:4,6 13:9,13,19,21 14:2,5,8,13,16 15:8 17:2,5,16,19 31:21 34:1,5,14 44:19,22 45:7 64:17 65:6 80:5 room 1:15 9:8 12:4 77:18 row 41:20 rules 65:11 76:20 run 63:22 running 25:9 rush 6:12 Ruthanne 1:15,20
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

tavern 16:12 17:15 47:18 49:9 67:6,6	55:10 60:6 69:9 78:8	types 62:6 t/a 1:7 2:12	walk 38:14 48:21 49:1	8:3,9,11,16,20 9:12,16 10:4
tell 19:1 38:20	time 7:19 10:9	<hr/> U <hr/>	walked 13:5,8 51:1 63:5	11:20 12:19 13:2
telling 70:22	12:11 13:10 16:4	U 1:8 2:6 5:6 38:15	walking 25:16 57:3	13:12,18,20 14:1
term 70:19	18:9,10 19:18	43:22 54:15 58:7	walks 50:20	14:4,7,12,15 15:7
terms 77:9	21:17 24:16 26:15	72:6	wand 31:5 48:3	17:4 25:9 27:13
terrible 73:10	27:14 35:10,18	unable 6:3	50:9 51:1	27:15 30:4,6,9,13
testify 3:12,13	37:12 39:21 40:7	unclear 21:22	wanded 51:3	30:17,20 31:2,7
52:13,16,16,17	43:6 50:10 53:14	understand 15:21	wanding 31:11	31:10 32:17 35:3
thank 2:22 4:21	70:17 76:5,7	56:9 57:7 60:8,13	50:9 55:1	35:12 36:2,5,13
9:22 10:1 18:9	77:20 78:1 79:4	73:5	want 4:13 15:17,21	36:20 46:13 50:12
20:19,22,22 24:8	times 36:7 38:16	Understood 66:14	18:11 29:9,21	50:17 51:15 55:11
26:7 29:16,17,19	50:10	unit 55:21	37:1 41:1 42:4,8	56:10 58:16 60:4
40:9 44:10 45:21	today 38:4,7 43:14	unsure 6:4	44:7,17 46:16	60:7 62:7 63:19
46:1,3 48:16 50:2	68:18 69:14 73:14	upper 7:15	49:11 50:8 51:8	64:8,15 66:10,14
50:5 56:6 66:15	74:21	urge 77:8	52:5,11,16,17	67:7 75:19 78:22
68:16 69:7 78:2	told 5:22 27:13	urging 6:11	54:13 55:7,8 56:2	79:14
80:4,5	61:3	use 16:15	60:1,11 61:9	Wilson's 15:1
Thanks 50:6	tolerance 73:5	usually 33:17 42:4	66:18 68:8 73:22	wish 3:12
thing 14:13 16:1,3	tools 8:21	43:7	76:17 77:3	witness 40:14
23:3 37:19 48:10	topic 46:6	<hr/> V <hr/>	wanted 32:22 52:15	witnessed 38:17
63:16,20 68:9	touch 79:3 80:2	various 75:14	70:5	40:11 42:21
70:17 78:6 79:13	toxic 49:15	vehicles 25:16	wants 61:11 74:2	wondering 17:11
things 10:20 23:7	tragic 10:9	vendettas 54:14,19	79:19 80:1	work 55:19 61:12
32:18 34:15 41:7	transported 7:14	venue 54:11	Washington 1:15	66:6 68:4,5 76:2
54:10 57:13 63:13	7:16 8:18	vest 53:12 55:3	wasn't 35:10 37:13	76:10 77:9,10
65:8 67:22 72:18	treated 5:22	victim 5:14 6:7 7:8	39:11	worked 33:17
think 3:21 12:8	treatment 29:3	7:16 27:9,10	watch 37:2	working 9:5 54:20
16:17 23:12 24:5	trial 79:7	victims 5:11 6:10	way 12:14,22 22:14	worse 59:20
24:12 28:5,10	tried 33:13	7:10,13 8:19	25:15 31:19,19,20	woulda 21:15
43:16 46:9 47:17	triple 5:5	19:16,18	33:14 35:12 49:5	wouldn't 55:8
48:4 51:5,10 52:3	trouble 38:6	video 19:10 20:10	62:3 66:12 75:5	wound 5:12 7:17
55:18 56:10 58:16	try 33:10 51:4,16	20:11,12 21:22	ways 32:14 66:5	wounds 7:10,14 8:4
64:19 68:1,20	65:14 76:2,10	22:6 23:14 24:14	weekly 69:12	8:10,12,13
72:18 73:4,20	trying 23:4 24:3	29:6	welcome 18:8	wrap 63:21 74:11
74:10 76:8,18	32:18,19 48:6	videos 14:14	went 13:16 19:7,16	wrong 33:2 55:5
78:17 79:11	50:22 72:7,15	views 75:12	21:10 24:18 25:4	58:21 68:3 74:14
thinking 62:17	Tuesday 6:18 7:20	violence 10:9 11:10	27:15 54:7 57:6	75:1
thoroughfare 7:5	turn 63:6 67:15	11:15 12:5,12	63:7	<hr/> Y <hr/>
thought 53:17,19	two 2:14 5:21 7:9	15:11 17:8 26:21	weren't 13:3 15:17	Yaz 53:3
threat 47:13 77:7	7:13 11:20 12:1	76:1 77:3	31:10 34:2	yearly 69:16
three 5:7 7:3 8:3,9	18:21 34:3 39:18	violent 4:10 35:20	wildest 33:21	years 17:1 42:22
8:11 9:5,10 11:15	42:10,13 43:20	visiting 73:3	willing 46:10 51:15	57:11
12:19 19:3,16	55:10 61:7 62:12	<hr/> W <hr/>	55:12 61:22 65:13	yelling 25:8 40:15
21:21 24:17 25:12	66:20 72:18 79:18	Wait 44:4 56:7	Wilson 1:6 2:12,13	45:12
30:18,19 41:19	type 32:15 33:10		2:22 3:5 4:5 7:21	<hr/> P <hr/>
42:21 43:1,3 47:6	50:15			

p 1:5,12	4		
#	4 6:18 7:20		
#12-251-00370 1:9	40 31:3		
0	400S 1:15		
00370 2:6	45 19:4		
03 55:21	5		
05 55:21	50 57:10		
1	6		
1:00 5:17 6:14	6:00 6:17 14:1		
43:10	7		
1:30 5:3 43:10 80:7	79843 1:9 2:7		
10:50 5:10	8		
11:00 43:7	80s 57:9		
11:10 2:2	9		
12th 7:5 47:2 53:5	9th 69:6		
12-251 2:5	9:00 6:19		
12:19 80:11	911 8:17 13:11		
12:26 35:5	27:14,19		
12:27 35:5	96 6:15 71:6 72:3		
12:28 35:6			
1208 1:8 2:6 5:6			
13 1:13			
13th 7:5			
14th 1:15			
15 25:21			
1828 69:6			
190 61:15			
2			
20 25:21			
2000 1:15			
2008 17:3,7			
2012 1:11,13 4:8			
5:3,9 6:6,13,18			
7:20			
2020 47:2 53:5			
25 9:7			
3			
3 1:11 4:8 5:3,9 6:6			
6:13			
3rd 3:18 66:22			
30 19:4 58:2 71:8			
71:10			